

Critical success factors for recruiting and retaining health professionals to primary health care in rural and remote locations

contemporary review of the literature





Combined Universities Centre for Rural Health

Preface

Rural Health West is a not-for-profit workforce agency that has been recruiting doctors with their families to work in rural Western Australia for more than 24 years.

We are, however, far more than merely a recruitment agency. Rural Health West aims to raise the standard of general practice and primary health care in rural Western Australia. By matching doctors to localities and roles, tailoring professional development to rural health needs, supporting practices with locums, administering remote multi-disciplinary outreach services and investing in future workforce as early as high school, we strive to attract, retain and support the health workforce in rural and remote areas to achieve the best possible outcomes for local communities.

Until recently, Rural Health West focused exclusively on the rural medical workforce. The focus has since broadened to include the dental, allied health, midwifery and nursing professions. To ensure that the activities of the organisation continue to be informed by up-to-date evidence of what strategies are most effective, Rural Health West commissioned the Combined Universities Centre for Rural Health (CUCRH) at The University of Western Australia to undertake a review of contemporary academic literature. The review focused on the factors that influence recruitment and retention outcomes in these additional professional groups in rural and remote areas and built on the substantial literature about these factors in medical workforce recruitment.

Rural Health West believes it is essential to operate according to evidence-based principles, albeit seasoned by local contextual issues, to ensure efficient allocation of resources which, in turn, provides



us with the best prospects of expanding the primary health care workforce in rural Western Australia; placing the right health professionals in the right place; retaining people longer in rural locations; providing recruitment and retention services that are cost effective; raising the standard of general practice in Western Australia; and improving continuity of primary health care for rural and remote communities.

With so many years in the business, Rural Health West knows and understands rural Western Australia. Everything we do is tailored to a regional perspective and we hope that this review will assist individuals and organisations to achieve our common goals of adequate numbers of high quality health workforce in rural and remote communities.

BDarles

Belinda Bailey Chief Executive Officer

Acknowledgments

We thank Winthrop Professor Sandra Thompson and Associate Professor Denese Playford of the School of Primary, Aboriginal and Rural Health Care, The University of Western Australia, for commenting on early drafts of this report.

Rural Health West

This work is copyright. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, no part of this report may be reproduced without prior written permission from Rural Health West. Enquiries concerning rights and reproduction should be directed to Rural Health West, PO Box 433, Nedlands Western Australia 6909.

Compiled by

Associate Professor Judith Katzenellenbogen Dr Angela Dury Margaret Haigh John Woods

Summary

Background

Despite efforts to attract sufficient numbers of high quality health professionals, significant workforce shortages persist in rural and remote Australia. A literature review was undertaken on behalf of Rural Health West to broaden its evidence base about the factors impacting on recruitment and retention of medical, nursing and allied health professionals in rural and remote primary health care, building on the substantial recruitment and retention literature related to the medical profession.

Methods

A systematic search of the literature was undertaken of original research papers 2008-2013 (limited to specific countries) and reviews 2003-2013, identifying a vast body of literature. Papers were screened for relevance and the findings grouped into categories of factors. The researchers first synthesised the results of the review articles, supplementing the main themes with results from original papers where these added to the evidence base. A narrative description of findings and synthesis of data was undertaken, using material from reviews in the first instance and stand alone research to supplement the reviews.

Results

Of the 67 reviews identified, 55 full text papers were used to identify key themes.

Of the 2,164 original papers, 264 full text articles were fully reviewed. The literature was dominated by papers from the medical literature and the evidence was largely based on observational studies relying on surveys and questionnaires. Such studies are subject to volunteer, non-response and recall bias, providing tenuous evidence of the effectiveness of interventions.

The following key points arose from the review:

- Confirmation of rural origin as the strongest determinant of intent and (possibly) practice in a rural area generalisable to nurses, but absent for allied health professionals.
- Rural content in curricula and its effects on rural workforce is not well covered for dental, nursing and allied health professionals.
- Rural placements have a positive impact on doctors, with positive but weak evidence of effectiveness among nurses and allied health professionals.
- The limited funding for rural placements and financial support/incentives undermines the potential of these interventions for nurses and allied health professionals.
- Marketing for recruitment of rural health professionals appears to not be sufficiently tailored to reflect the diversity of the candidates with respect to age, gender, career stage, professional discipline, cultural and linguistic background.
- The general lack of management/organisational skills in the rural health sector impacts on workforce recruitment and (especially) retention.
- Role creep and work demands are significant issues requiring critical review and realistic management, particularly for nurses.
- Allied health professionals have the lowest retention rates among the groups reviewed, reflecting the absence of rural intake policy. Further work is required on reasons for high turnover and development of appropriate service models, including public/private mix.
- There is limited information and evaluation done on health workforce groups that have not come through the traditional Australian university pathway but who currently play a role in providing services. In addition, fly-in fly-out services are yet to be evaluated.

Conclusion

Recruitment and retention are a result of a complex interaction between many factors. Overall, health workforce shortages in rural areas require an integrated, sustained and evidence-based approach by universities, governments and civil society to address educational, organisational, financial, social and other factors associated with recruitment and retention of health professionals in rural areas. Although much has been learned from the research into medical workforce, the focus needs to move beyond the medical profession to cover dental, nursing, allied health and associated professions, with more integration across disciplines. Improved study designs should be implemented for the evaluation of interventions to increase the rural health workforce.

Table of contents

Su	immary	3
1.	Introduction	7
	1.1 Context of workforce shortages	7
	1.2 Definitions	8
2.	Methods for literature search	10
3.	Frameworks for reviewing factors associated with rural health workforce sustainabilit	y 12
4.	Factors associated with rural health workforce sustainability:	16
	Predominantly medical focus	
	4.1 Educational factors	16
	4.2 Financial/economic factors	18
	4.3 Professional/organisational factors	20
	4.4 Social factors	21
	4.5 External factors	21
	4.6 Summary	22
5.	Factors associated with rural nursing workforce sustainability	25
	5.1 Educational factors	25
	5.2 Financial/economic factors	26
	5.3 Professional/organisational factors	26
	5.4 Social factors	29
	5.5 External factors	29
	5.6 Summary	30
6.	Factors associated with rural allied health professional workforce sustainability	31
	6.1 Educational factors	31
	6.2 Financial/economic factors	32
	6.3 Professional/organisational factors	33
	6.4 Social factors	34
	6.5 External factors	34
	6.6 Summary	34
7.	Additional specific groups that impact significantly on rural health workforce	36
8.	Discussion	39
Ref	eferences	47

Figures

Figure 1:	Database search flowchart	11
Figure 2:	The rural pipeline and other sources of Australian rural health professionals	12
Figure 3:	Relationship of Australian educational continuum (health workforce pipeline or pathway) to recruitment and retention of rural health professionals	13
Figure 4:	Factors affecting recruitment and retention to rural areas	14
Figure 5:	Job demands/resources model for remote area nurses	29

Tables

Table 1:	Summary of recommended interventions by medical schools to increase numbers of rurally oriented doctors	17
Table 2:	Overview and rating of interventions aimed at reducing the rural/urban mismatch	23
Table 3:	Responses to problems in the recruitment and retention of allied health professionals	35
Table 4:	Summary comparison of factors associated with recruitment and retention of different types of health professionals in rural areas	40

1. Introduction

Recruitment and retention of a well trained and rural-ready workforce are key requirements of sustainable and effective primary health care services in rural and remote communities. Primary health care refers to out-of-hospital services provided by general practitioners, nurses and allied health professionals. Despite efforts to attract sufficient numbers of quality health professionals, significant workforce shortages persist in rural and remote areas.²

This document reviews the evidence about the critical success factors impacting on recruitment and retention of medical, dental nursing and allied health professionals in rural and remote areas, building on the substantial literature about these factors as they relate to the medical profession. Differences between the professions are highlighted and specific challenges unique to each profession are identified. Gaps in the evidence are noted. This review covers issues related to workforce for primary health care, thus has excluded studies exclusively focused on rural hospital workforce. Retention and recruitment of Aboriginal health and mental health professionals have also not been specifically addressed in this review.

1.1 Context of workforce shortages

Maldistribution of the health workforce, with shortages of health professionals in rural and remote areas persists in Australia^{2,3} and other countries⁴ despite extensive research into its causes and potential solutions and various government policy initiatives. This section provides a brief overview of the context in which these shortages occur in Australia and factors influencing the disparities between supply and demand of the rural health workforce.

Australian geography and population

The physical and human geography of Australia reflects a highly urbanised Australian population, concentrated in a small number of coastal cities, with only 9 per cent and 2.3 per cent of the total population living in outer regional and remote/very remote areas respectively. The vast continental landmass has a sparsely occupied hinterland (72.5 per cent categorised as 'very remote'), with areas of extreme remoteness, as reflected in low population densities and poor access to amenities. Although Aboriginal people comprise only 2.4 per cent of the Australian population, 15 per cent of the population are in remote areas and 49 per cent in very remote areas.⁵

Dependency ratios^{*} are highest in inner regional (24 per cent) and outer regional (21 per cent) areas (reflecting migration of retirees to these areas), and lowest in remote (14 per cent) and very remote (9 per cent) areas. The low ratios in more remote areas reflect the higher proportion of Aboriginal people in these areas as well as the number of younger people moving to these areas to work in sectors like mining. People living in regional and remote areas have limited access to services and educational aspirations.⁶ The social, cultural and geographic diversity of rural communities is well recognised.

Health status of the rural and remote population of Australia

On all indicators, the health status of the population in rural areas are poorer than that in metropolitan areas. This is reflected in higher death rates and further manifest in higher morbidity rates and lower life expectancy.⁷ This greater burden of disease is related to inter-regional differences in the composition of the population (greater proportion of Aboriginal people who have significantly poorer health status), behavioural and lifestyle risk factors, environmental risks (for example: occupational, road accidents) as well as more limited access to public health and clinical services.⁸

* Dependency Ratio = ratio of dependents (people aged 0-14 years plus 65 years and over) to the working population (aged 15-64 years).

Socio-demographic features of the workforce

The age structure of the Australian population is typical of an advanced economy, with 67 per cent of the population aged between 15 and 64 years, a high representation of people aged 20 to 44 years residing in capital cities and a significant number of baby boomers aged 49 to 67 years who are approaching retirement from paid employment.⁹ The retiring baby boomers will continue to have a significant negative impact on Australia's workforce in general, and health workforce specifically. The medical, nursing and midwifery, dental and some allied health workforces are relatively aged compared with the median age of Australia's workforce.² While still contributing to the workforce, ageing professionals have unique needs and considerations that need to be taken into account. These include fatigue/ health issues, multiple personal demands and adaptation to new technology. Because of the changing position of women in society, altered aspirations of women and the academic success of women, a number of traditionally male-dominated professions, notably medicine and dentistry, have become more 'feminised'. As female workforce participants traditionally work fewer hours than their male counterparts due to family commitments, this has implications for the total number of hours worked per health professional, although social expectations of males regarding parenting have also changed¹⁰, thus male hours have also reduced.² Additionally, generational (cohort) effects manifest in differences in career/ work expectations, with greater emphasis in younger generations on work flexibility, work/life balance and lifestyle. Career fluidity is also a greater part of the expected part of working life than perceived in previous generations.¹¹

The increased internationalisation of the Australian population and workforce has increased the ethnic diversity among Australian born/schooled professionals, as well as international graduates (overseas trained health professionals) in the health workforce. Additionally, foreign health students also have expectations of training positions and may seek professional registration and practice in Australia. International graduates are an integral part of the domestic rural workforce, filling in rural vacancies. This requires adequate support at the level of policy and practice (see also Section 8).

Policy initiatives

Since 2000, the Australian Government has pursued health education strategies (to increase recruitment of Australian students into rural areas) and rural retention strategies (for existing workforce) to reduce workforce shortages in rural Australia. Legislative distribution mechanisms for international medical graduates also exist, designed to increase rural workforce. While strategies for doctors are relatively well-established and funded, those for nursing and allied health are substantially less developed and these professional groups have appealed for more government support to address rural workforce shortages.² A detailed outline of all the policies and funding programs targeting the rural workforce is beyond the scope of this review but is outlined in the Mason Review of Australian Government Health Workforce Programs.² That review has made a number of important policy recommendations for rural health workforce development.

1.2 Definitions

Recruitment and retention

Workforce supply within a health service is a function of both recruitment and retention. Recruitment involves the attraction and selection of staff to a particular organisation or role, while retention refers to the length of time between commencement and termination of employment. Retention reflects some minimum length of service (rather than an indefinite length of service in one location), possibly measured in terms of return-on-investment costs associated with training, recruitment and effect on patients and varies by the profession, service, location and characteristics of the community.¹² Turnover measures the proportion of terminations of a particular worker type in a specified time period, thus is a measure of workforce flux in an organisation. Recognising that some turnover is unavoidable, retention strategies aim to minimise avoidable turnover to reduce the numerous direct and indirect costs to the organisation and patient care.

What is rural?

Classifications of 'rurality' are not consistent in the international literature. A review of predominantly non-Australian literature of various definitions of 'rural background' identified the five most common definitions of rural background as being:

- a positive answer to the question 'Did you grow up in a rural area?';
- a rural county of birth;
- grew up in a townpopulation of less than 10,000;
- graduation from a high school located in a town with a population of less than 10,000; and
- self-declared rural county of residence.¹³

The current classification system used in Australia, the Australian Standard Geographical Classification Remoteness Areas, is in flux. This system categorises areas into remoteness categories according to road distance to facilities and replaced two previous systems, the Rural, Remote and Metropolitan Areas and the Accessibility/Remoteness Index of Australia. Additionally, the Australian Bureau of Statistics is progressively replacing the Australian Standard Geographical Classification with the new Australian Statistical Geography Standard for reporting on census and surveys. Reform of the current systems used for workforce incentive purposes is imminent, with an expert committee recommending it be replaced with a scheme taking into account regularly updated data.²

In this literature review, the definition of 'rural' followed that reported in the journal articles and generally refers to non-metropolitan areas including regional towns and other settlements/areas.

Allied health professionals

There is no universally accepted definition of allied health professions either nationally or internationally. Instead various definitions are used in different sectors such as government, health service providers and tertiary institutions (http://www.ahpa.com.au/). Allied Health Professions of Australia is the peak body and uses Professions Australia's definition of a profession with additional definitions for allied health professionals who are deemed to have:

- a direct patient care role and may have application to broader public health outcomes;
- a national professional organisation with a code of ethics/conduct and clearly defined membership requirements;
- university health sciences courses (not medical, dental or nursing) at Australian Qualifications Framework Level 7 or higher, accredited by their relevant national accreditation body;
- clearly articulated national entry level competency standards and assessment procedures;
- a defined core scope of practice; and
- robust and enforceable regulatory mechanisms (http://www.ahpa.com.au/).

Allied health professionals practise within an evidence-based paradigm using an internationally recognised body of knowledge to protect, restore and maintain optimal physical, sensory, psychological, cognitive, social and cultural function (http://www.ahpa.com.au/). Current membership of Allied Health Professions of Australia includes audiologists, chiropractors, dietitians, exercise physiologists, genetic counsellors, music therapists, occupational therapists, orthoptists, orthotist/prosthetists, osteopaths, pharmacists, podiatrists, perfusionists, psychologists, social workers, sonographers, speech pathologists, with the Associations for audiometrists, diabetes educators, diversional therapists and practice managers as associates. The allied health workforce includes technicians, assistants and support workers who work with allied health professionals but excludes medicine, dentistry or nursing.

2. Methods for literature search

To identify as many high quality peer-reviewed publications as possible, a multi-database literature search was performed at the outset using **Pubmed**, **CINAHL-Plus**, **EMBASE** and **Web of Knowledge**.

With modifications of syntax as required for the different databases, the search terms were:

health occupations (Medline Subject Heading [mh]) OR dentistry [mh] OR audiology [mh] OR occupational therapy [mh] OR physical therapy specialty [mh] OR speech-language pathology [mh] OR general practice [mh] OR community medicine [mh] OR nursing [mh] OR pharmacy [mh] OR podiatry [mh] OR allied health personnel [mh] OR dentists [mh] OR nurses [mh] OR nursing staff [mh] OR pharmacists [mh] OR general practitioners [mh] OR physicians, family [mh] OR physicians, primary care [mh] OR physicians, women [mh] OR foreign medical graduates [mh] OR health occupation* OR health profession* OR medical profession* OR health workforce OR medical workforce OR general practice OR family practice OR primary care OR community health OR health centre* OR health center* OR general practitioner* OR gp OR doctor* OR family physician* OR international medical graduate* OR img* OR dentist* OR nurse* OR midwif* OR midwives OR allied health OR therapist* OR physiotherap* OR occupational therapy OR dieti* OR speech pathologist* OR podiatrist* OR audiologist* OR pharmacist* OR optician* OR optometrist* OR orthoptic* OR orthoptist* OR dental hygienist*OR dental therapist* OR oral health therapist* OR dental prosthetist* OR dental assistant*

AND

rural health [mh] OR rural population [mh] OR rural health services [mh] OR rural OR remote OR geographically isolated

AND

health manpower [mh] OR manpower OR workforce OR staffing OR human resources OR recruit* OR retention OR retain* OR turnover OR shortage* OR maldistribut* OR relocation OR career OR incentiv* OR attract* OR hire* OR hiring

The search was restricted to English language publications and date restricted to publications from 2008 onwards. Only articles from Australia or countries/jurisdictions with comparable health systems and geography (Canada, Scotland and Scandinavia) were considered for inclusion.

The references retrieved from the literature search (n=2,164) were manually screened for relevance in two stages (Figure 1). Firstly, articles not from the stated countries or not related to health workforce were identified and discarded. Secondly, titles/abstracts of the remaining articles (n=354) were perused jointly by two people for relevance and categorised by profession(s) studied.

It became clear from the initial literature search that the literature on the topic of rural health workforce is vast, with considerable repetition. A decision was made to base the report on a 'review of review articles', albeit supplemented with scrutiny of all of the original research articles for novel interventions or evidence. To this end, a further literature search was performed, using the same search terms but limited to review articles, with the date range extended to 2003 onwards.

The full texts of original and review articles deemed to be potentially relevant were allocated to the various authors of this review who entered data from each paper onto standardised Excel spreadsheets, which were used to structure the report.

Finally, the non-peer reviewed 'grey' literature was pragmatically searched for relevant reports by:

- examination of the Rural Health Workforce Australia website and its state/territory subsidiaries;
- examination of footnoted references in the 2013 Mason Review for relevance; and
- screening of the first 50 results from a Google search 'site:.au rural health recruitment retention' for relevance.

Original research articles 2008-2013



Figure 1: Database search flowchart

A narrative description of findings and synthesis of data was undertaken using material from reviews in the first instance and stand-alone research to supplement the reviews.

3. Frameworks for reviewing factors associated with rural health workforce sustainability

Health worker responses to recruitment and retention in rural employment occur within a political, socio-economic, cultural and professional context. Within that broad context, a range of factors operating at different levels determine their choice of workplace and the length of stay. These include resource allocation, regulatory frameworks, accountability mechanisms and other health workforce policies that operate at the macro or health system level. Micro-level factors in the workplace (health facility/organisation) like equipment, management practices/arrangements and infrastructure are also important.⁴ Individual factors like personality, personal circumstances and professional/career stage remain important influences on job choices but are often not modifiable.

A key concept that emerges in the health professional literature is that of the rural pipeline. This refers to a career pathway for rural health professionals, conceptualised as a career continuum starting at school and ending in a committed, appropriately-trained and supported rural health practitioner.¹⁴⁻¹⁹ Integral to this concept is the multi-faceted, integrated sequence of interventions made over time with the aim of supporting a particular individual to develop as a willing (motivated) and able (well trained) rural health practitioner.¹⁷ Originally developed for increasing the rural medical workforce, this approach is now applied to all health workers, including nursing and allied health professionals.¹⁶



Figure 2: The rural pipeline and other sources of Australian rural health professionals

Pipeline adapted from : Jones D (poster) ¹⁸

The pipeline (Figure 2) starts at school where students are exposed to information about health careers to encourage aspirations to apply for entrance to health professional training institutions after finishing school. The undergraduate stage is where the aspiring health professional is exposed to a curriculum and rural placements that encourage intention to practise rurally.

Graduates who choose rural practice need to be retained in the system to remain on the pipeline. Medical graduates have a much longer training period which also extends into the postgraduate years so that they have an additional stage in the pipeline, that of the 'new professional', when graduates undertake internships and specialist training.² Once fully registered all health professionals are 'career professionals' who then get recruited (and retained) into the rural health professional workforce.

The rural pipeline mainly applies to 'locally' trained (homegrown) health professionals. However, in reality, at any point in time, a number of other health professionals fall outside of the new graduate/new professional feeder group. These include overseas trained health professionals; fly-in fly-out workers; locums; professionals who re-enter the rural workforce after years away; professionals who remotely contribute to rural health care through, for example telehealth; professionals who in their mature years move to rural areas (sea/tree change); and assistants who support health professionals clinically. Besides focusing on the traditional pipeline, recruitment and retention strategies need to harness the potential offered by these non-pipeline professionals as well.²

The pipeline approach to increasing the rural health workforce extends the concept of short-term recruitment (placement/employment) to include long-term strategies to nurture potential professionals (Figure 3). Once employed in rural situations, retention strategies are needed to increase longevity in the rural area and reduce staff turnover.¹



Figure 3: Relationship of Australian educational continuum (health workforce pipeline or pathway) to recruitment and retention of rural health professionals

Figure 4 (page 14) provides an overview of the main factors found in the literature to affect recruitment and retention, with these factors applying at various (system, workplace and person) levels and only some being modifiable. The model reflects the extent to which factors are common to both recruitment and retention, implying a need for an integrated approach.



Figure 4: Factors affecting recruitment and retention to rural areas

Adapted from: Humphreys et al, 2009¹ [Education added to accommodate extension of the model to recruitment] While the literature on factors influencing recruitment and retention of health professionals in rural areas is vast, the evidence is largely based on observational studies relying on surveys and questionnaires. Such studies are subject to volunteer, non-response and recall bias, providing tenuous evidence of the effectiveness of interventions. In a Cochrane Review of strategies to increase the proportion of health care professionals practising in rural and other underserved areas, no well-designed studies, for example, randomised controlled trials, controlled before/after studies and interrupted time series were found to definitively say whether any of these strategies are effective or not.²⁰ Another World Health Organisation-funded review on that topic highlighted publication bias, with a skewed geographical distribution of studies towards high income countries, with some exceptions in developing countries.²¹ The limited evaluation of effectiveness of recruitment and retention strategies is lamented by many authors of papers and reviews in the literature. Nevertheless, below we report on the evidence that is available.

The next section (Section 4) highlights the main themes emerging from the literature concerning recruitment and retention of rural health professionals generally. However, the evidence covered here is dominated by that applied to medicine due to the imbalance in the available literature. Additionally, while the focus of this review is on workforce issues for primary health care, many of the issues are shared with hospital-based practitioners. Thus, we excluded studies focusing particularly on hospital-based practitioners but included papers that were applicable to both. Sections 5 and 6 focus on nursing and allied health professionals respectively and highlight where these are different from the generic recruitment and retention factors, although some generic themes are reiterated in these sections. Because the literature for Australian dentists is sparse²²⁻²⁵, no separate section covers factors associated with their recruitment and retention. While Section 4 predominantly uses material from systematic and other reviews, Sections 5 and 6 draw mainly on original studies (of which there are relatively few) rather than reviews, reflecting the more extensive literature for the medical profession. Sections 4 to 6 follow the broad headings shown in Figure 4. Section 7 describes additional specific groups that impact significantly on the rural health workforce.

4. Factors associated with rural health workforce sustainability: Predominantly medical focus

The Australian medical workforce increased by 17 per cent between 2007 and 2011 to 78,833 practitioners employed in medicine. Supply increased from 324 FTE per 100,000 to 360 FTE, with the rise being evident across all remoteness categories.²⁶ Females comprised 38 per cent of the medical workforce in 2011. The FTE per 100,000 was substantially lower in rural compared with metropolitan areas, reflecting rural medical under-supply.

4.1 Educational factors

Educational factors are those that deal with promoting the rural health workforce pipeline (see Section 3) and have been the focus of much research.

Recommended changes by educational institutions, including clinical placements

The wide range of papers on the effect of changes in medical training, including rural pathways, to increase the number of graduates who will become rurally oriented physicians was summarised in a systematic review of the literature.²⁷ Table 1 outlines key interventions to improve the rural training and rural recruitment of medical students. There is limited published data available for other health professionals but these same principles are believed to apply.

In the United States, a number of innovative rural medical programs were developed since the 1970s including the Rural Physician Associate Program²⁸ (University of Minnesota); the Physician Shortage Area Program²⁹ (Jefferson Medical College); and the Washington, Wyoming, Alaska, Montana, Idaho¹⁹ program. The Area Health Education Centres³⁰ program, established in 1972, supports non-profit multi-disciplinary health organisations located within poorly serviced rural regions. A review of North American literature concluded that rural training experiences positively influence students to consider primary care specialty and to consider/choose rural careers.³¹ Additionally, such students do as well or better academically than their fellow (urban) students.^{31, 32} Following another systematic review, Rabinowitz et al estimated the impact of widespread replication of workforce outcomes from such comprehensive medical school programs in the United States designed to increase the rural physician supply.³³ Between 53 per cent and 64 per cent of graduates from these programs were practising in rural areas. The authors suggested that widespread replication of these models could have a major impact on access to health care in thousands of rural communities.³³

Rural student selection in Australia has increased significantly over the last decade, as demonstrated by the increase since 1999 from 5 per cent to 21 per cent of students selected for The University of Western Australia medical school due to the progressive introduction of a rural special entry pathway.³⁴ Rural Student Recruitment (a program to attract and support rural students for selection to medical school) plus changing entry criteria (rural weighting) have contributed to this increase in Western Australia, although Pilbara and Kimberley regions were under-represented in the places offered.³⁵

Selection and admission

- Screen for interest and experience in rural medicine, rural origins, family currently living in rural community.
- Return-of-service agreements, bursaries, scholarships and other financial incentives.
- Education and career counselling coordinated by medical students to increase awareness of a career in medicine among rural high school students.

Medical curriculum

- Integrate rotations in rural family medicine within clerkship years.
- Ensure adequate length of rotations (> 3 weeks).
- Facilitation of rotations with regard to accommodation and travel (with stipends).
- Promote personalised, enhanced clinical training in the rural setting.

Postgraduate training

- Establish residency training programs in rural areas.
- Improve practise facilities, allied health care teams and referral networks.
- Consider personalised approach regarding family and practice preferences.

Source: Kapadia and McGrath, 2011²⁷

Rural clinical placement is an important component of contemporary training experiences for student health professionals. The rationale for these programs is based on the evidence that positive, well-supervised and supported rural placements increase the likelihood of students to return to rural areas once qualified. There have been many studies of variable quality in the Australian context that focus on different aspects of these training-related initiatives, particularly the federal government funded Rural Clinical Schools which have a medical focus and University Departments of Rural Health which have a broader health professional focus. The findings from selected recent publications are provided here, selection effects and non-response bias non-withstanding. A comprehensive overview of practical educational approaches to the medical workforce was published in 2011, covering invited papers from all over the world.¹⁷ These were not all fully evaluated but the book provides many examples of how programs have been implemented.

A survey of medical students' experiences in Rural Clinical Schools affiliated to multiple Australian universities identified that students consider both clinical (access to patients) and non-clinical (friends and academic reputation) factors in their decision to attend rural placements.³⁶ The same survey reported strong satisfaction, finding that the program was conducive to the development of clinical skills, with good access to patients and clinical supervision/role models.³⁷ In a South Australian study, volunteer postgraduate medical students who spend their third year in non-metropolitan placements were significantly more likely to choose a rural career path than their classmates who did not undertake rural placements. Three further Australian studies³⁸⁻⁴⁰ confirmed that undergraduate rural placement duration was associated with postgraduate placement in rural areas. The Queensland study found that longer times spent in the Rural Clinical Schools was associated with intent to stay rural.⁴⁰ The Western Australian study found the effect to be a stronger predictor of Postgraduate Year Two workplace than Year One, with the effect being independent of the rural origin of graduate.³⁸

Descriptive papers have reported that integration by University Departments of Rural Health of clinical and academic roles in a range of nursing and allied health professions has been successful in increasing the number and quality of student placements through placement with rural clinicians⁴¹ with strong community-academic partnerships⁴² and inter-professional learning opportunities⁴³ further strengthening programs.

Preceptors

Preceptoring relationships are usually short term, based in a clinical setting for the purpose of skill acquisition and assessment and are quite distinct from mentoring.⁴⁴ In a systematic review of the literature on effectiveness of preceptors for medical students, it was found that durations as short as 3 weeks influence the career choice of students when preceptors are rated quality teachers. The opposite is true of poor role models/teachers. Continuity of preceptors, continuity of care and continuity of patient interactions maximise the positive influence of preceptor-student relationships on career choice. The longer the duration of the placement with a preceptor, the greater the influence of preceptors, particularly in the primary health care setting.⁴⁵ A number of other reviews have identified positive undergraduate experiences of preceptors as being central to recruitment to rural areas.¹⁴

4.2 Financial/economic factors

Financial incentives for return of service in rural areas

Return of service agreements occur when (future) health workers enter into contracts obliging them to work for a number of years in an underserved area in exchange for a financial pay-off. A systematic review of predominantly observational United States studies identified 5 types of programs: service-requiring scholarships; educational loans with service requirements; service-option educational loans; loan repayment programs; and direct financial incentives. The review reported that financial-incentive programs have placed substantial numbers of health workers in underserved areas, with an estimated 71 per cent pooled proportion of participants fulfilling their obligations. In general, program participants were more likely than non-participants to work in underserved areas in the long term although selection effects could not be excluded.⁴⁶

In Australia, where medical education is heavily subsidised resulting in much less significant study loans than in the United States, little research has been done on obligatory bonding on completion of general practitioner training and its effectiveness has been challenged.³ However, a review of what works in rural health workforce retention,¹ identified strategies incorporating some form of obligation as being most convincing, for example, restricting practise for international medical graduates or loan repayments. More research is needed, with future studies of obligated services strategies in Australia needing to follow employment in all rural areas (including the original and subsequent location of employment) to evaluate the effect of such programs.¹ To date, the literature on financial incentives has been applied mainly to doctors although the same principles could apply to other health professionals.

Remuneration methods

A review of remuneration methods in primary health care concluded that the goals of the health system and important other external factors influence the choice of remuneration methods for doctors.⁴⁷ When the goal is to recruit doctors to rural areas with low population density, salaries are best. When the goals are quantity of care and risk acceptance, fee-for-service payments are best. High collaboration between providers and delivery of preventive services lend to a capitation-based system. Multiple goals require mixed approaches. A review comparing recruitment and retention of general practitioners in rural Canada and Australia noted the substantial remuneration paid in the Australian rural generalist training pathway that is not available in Canada.⁴⁸ An analysis of drivers of mobility of dentists in the Northern Territory reported lower retention in dentists who moved to rural areas as a result of financial incentives compared with those with connectedness to the area and community.⁴⁹

Marketing, public relations and advertising for rural health workforce

Little practical advice is available in the literature on how to design effective advertisements to attract suitable applicants for diverse situations and outcomes⁵⁰, of which rural health workforce is an example. A study of 399 general practitioner recruitment advertisements found that web-based advertisements included more family support attributes than printed advertisements but that both omitted any practice attributes and exhibited too few details to differentiate their organisation, context and job.⁵⁰ A survey of responses to these advertisements found that they had not presented full profiles of their practice/ position and were not effective in recruiting general practitioners, indicating the need for a rethink on tailoring ads when recruiting. This may be similar for nurses and allied health positions. Given the varying sources and ages of health workers for rural areas, there is also need to tailor recruitment strategies to reflect diversity of rural practitioners (and rural practices) in relation to age, gender, career stage, location – to encourage a 'good fit' between practitioner and practice.^{51, 52} Part of the marketing of rural areas as a health worker destination may be to promote a strengths view of rural practice rather than the deficit view and lack of unity between stakeholders as identified in a review of media coverage.⁵³ These findings indicate that marketing and human resources management skills need to be integrated more fully into the recruitment of health workers to rural areas in Australia.⁵⁴

Corporatisation of general practice

Since 2000, corporations have bought into traditional general practices, including those in rural areas. A report on rural general practice ownership in New South Wales identified that, until relatively recently, the rural general practice workforce were mostly male who owned or part-owned their practice either as a partner or as an associate and were remunerated by a fee-for-service payment model.¹¹ Changes have occurred over the last two decades from self-employed rural general practitioners owning and managing their general practices to the then Divisions of General Practice, local government and Rural Doctors' Network supporting diverse models of general practices suited to the local context. These are established independently of general practitioners who may work in the practice. Such changes have been driven by a range of factors including generational change, general practitioner owned rural or remote practices becoming less viable as younger general practitioners want more flexibility, fewer working hours and are less inclined to manage the business side of the practice. The increasing feminisation of the medical workforce and graduates accumulating substantial higher education debts are also contributing factors. Changes to professional practice included vocational registration, general practice accreditation and financial incentives to engage in primary health care and population health activities.¹¹ The effect of this on recruitment and retention has not been evaluated.

Costs, governance and business model

Data about the costs associated with policies and strategies to improve health workforce retention are incomplete, fragmented or missing. Consequently, there is a significant lack of knowledge and evidence about these costs.⁵⁵ Benchmarks of retention are needed, allowing monitoring of retention length and the costs associated with recruitment and turnover.⁵⁶

No evaluation of the impact of mainstream locally-generated governance/business models on rural recruitment and retention were identified in the literature although the Aboriginal Community Controlled sector in Australia is known to have problems with recruitment and retention of staff.²

4.3 Professional/organisational factors

Organisational structure, management and administration

Organisational issues like leadership, vision, communication and efficiency emerge as important determinants of recruitment, especially retention of health workforce.^{1, 57, 58} The way an organisation is structured and managed is a major determinant of the level of job satisfaction and may be a more important influence in staff retention.⁵⁸ Yet Allan et al's review of the general human resources retention literature and current Australian and international health workforce research literature found minimal reference to retention strategies other than for GPs and no analyses of their effectiveness.⁵⁴ The paper argues that health employers need to draw on the substantial knowledge developed in the business sector to implement (and evaluate) consistent recruitment and retention strategies and, in doing so, break down 'silos' created by a sector or discipline-specific approaches. Another systematic review highlighted inadequate attention in the literature to the importance of ensuring good organisation and management within rural and remote health services.¹ Inadequate management across the health system as a whole is seen as contributing to rural health workforce shortages, implying the need for increased opportunities for professional development of clinicians moving into managerial roles.¹ The training of rural health managers needs to cover the unique challenges of the rural system. Good management of rural hospitals is also important for retaining general practitioners (and other health professionals) who need to work closely with the public system.

Supportive management practices including flexible contracts and working arrangements and wellplanned induction/orientation for new staff and allowance for continuing professional development are recommended as are the establishment and use of benchmarks for evaluating and developing policies.¹ A number of successful programs (for example Central Australian Nurse Management model) incorporated 'bundles' of retention strategies, again meeting the need for diverse strategies such as locum relief; mentors; linkages with universities; conference/workshop attendance; and flexible rostering.¹

Continuing professional development

Although the quality of evidence of the effectiveness of continuing professional development on recruitment and retention is relatively weak,⁵⁹ results from a range of health professions consistently reflect that ease of access to continuing professional development influences decisions to leave or stay in rural areas.⁶⁰ The type of needs appear to differ across health professions there being robust evidence of unique needs among rural doctors including specialists who are obligated to maintain their skills, for example, advanced procedural skills training.⁶⁰⁻⁶² information and communication technologies play an increasingly important role in continuing professional development for the rural health workforce through videoconferencing, telemedicine, downloads of lectures and tutorials.

A review of barriers to doctors participating in advanced skills workshops exemplifies the situation for other professions: lack of opportunity; expense associated with maintaining skills; lack of access to locum relief; lack of flexible options for education; time constraints; family obstacles; and bureaucratic requirements.⁶¹

Physical infrastructure and equipment

Organisations with limited working equipment, supplies and systems contribute to a poor quality work environment causing dissatisfaction and stress in the workplace and increasing staff turnover.¹

Information and communication technologies

In addition to using information and communication technologies as an effective means of delivering interventions and improving patient outcomes, it has increasingly been utilised as a tool for professional education.⁶³ In this way, information and communication technologies have become a key infrastructural asset for the recruitment and retention of the rural health workforce. Telehealth initiatives, internet, e-learning and online coursework have been introduced as means of counter-acting the professional, social and educational isolation experienced by those in rural or remote practice.^{60, 64}

A desire expressed by all health professions is that new technologies may mitigate some of the professional and personal isolation experienced and improve access and equity.⁶⁵ Specific examples are present in the literature of how information and communication technologies are being used to facilitate continuing professional development for the purpose of interprofessional learning⁶⁶ and rural nurse education.^{63, 67} Evidence is still limited about the impact of information and communication technologies on the recruitment and retention of healthcare professionals⁶⁰ but there is a suggestion that tele-education may contribute to attracting and retaining health professionals in the rural sector.⁶⁸ A systematic literature review showed a potentially positive, often indirect, influence that information and communication technologies (broadly defined) may have on recruitment and retention.⁶⁹ However, the authors considered the issue poorly covered in the literature with significant evidence gaps and concluded that further research is required.

Rural health networks

Involvement in longitudinal participation in a 'community of practice' by mentoring students was valued by rural professionals in rural Australia, as reported in a qualitative study.⁷⁰ Other networks and communities of practice reduce professional isolation.⁷¹ (see also continuing professional development).

4.4 Social factors

Personal and family issues have shown to be strong determinants of rural workforce recruitment and retention. At the individual level, there is evidence that rural background, gender (male), values and career aspirations are associated with intent (among students) and decisions (once qualified) to work rurally. (Humphreys 2009) Rural background consistently emerges as a key predictor of intent to practise rurally in the Australian context.⁷² However, surveyed rural South Australian high school students and their mentors reported limited health career aspirations and knowledge of the acceptance criteria for universities.⁷³ Difficulty has been reported in recruiting students with family commitments into yearlong rural placement programs, despite incentives.⁷⁴ These students will thus have less opportunity to benefit from the strategy of exposing students to rural practice. The single survey of international medical students showed that they too have a preference for urban jobs, although a fair proportion (29 per cent) preferred regional (but not rural) locations.⁷⁵

Personality factors have been investigated as a determinant of rural medical practice. Among Australian doctors, risk aversion and novelty seeking traits have been found to be more common in rural compared with urban practitioners.⁷⁶ Among students, rural preference associated with higher self-confidence scores but lower with higher scores on extraversion, autonomy and intraception (driven to understand behaviour of self and others).⁷⁷ Considering personality along with other characteristics of the individual might allow targeted 'marketing' of rural practice.

A number of reviews and papers identified the following factors (mostly related to circumstances of other family members) as being most influential: contentedness and employment of the practitioner's spouse in rural communities; preparedness to adopt a rural lifestyle; educational opportunities for children; and proximity to extended family and social circle.¹⁵ A qualitative follow-up study of Rural Clinical School alumni who had been in the workforce for 5-6 years reported that personal/family reasons (and specialty training requirements) were the main drivers influencing their early career decisions, highlighting the fact that inevitable life considerations remain strong influences, despite the best rural educational and recruitment strategies.⁷⁸

4.5 External factors

Location

Geographical location-related characteristics of communities which influence workplace choice include remoteness (travel times and distances covered during practise, access to urban facilities), climate and appreciation of the rural environment.¹

Community

Professional and community networks provide work and social connectedness which is associated with longer duration of stay.¹ Thus, engagement with the community by training institutions and students is reported in the literature as being an important feature of implementing an appropriate model.

Time out from work and participating in the community are important for rural health professionals.⁷⁹ Involvement in community activities is considered key to mitigating a sense of isolation (especially for overseas trained practitioners) and to building a social network.⁸⁰ As mentioned above, this is sometimes offset by issues in rural practice related to privacy and confidentiality, particularly with the blurring of boundaries between professional and social life and a sense of accountability to community.⁸¹ Thus, health professionals can find rural health practice challenging, particularly in smaller communities when friends and colleagues may also be patients. Visibility in the community and gossip can lead some health professionals to access health care for themselves outside the community to offset concerns about privacy and confidentiality.⁸²

Although not specifically evaluated, a number of authors have described engagement of community stakeholders in training, recruitment and retention efforts. The ground-breaking Washington, Wyoming, Alaska, Montana, Idaho program of creating a 'medical school without walls' (1970) in 5 northwestern States of the United States involved an extensive process of involving different state and local level bureaucrats, clinicians and other stakeholders in establishing an innovative training model.¹⁹ A distributed community engaged learning model implemented in Ontario involves community engagement through which communities actively participate in hosting students and contribute to their learning by exposing students to cultural diversity and community needs.⁸³ The University Departments of Rural Health in Australia have a population focus, with varying levels of community involvement across 14 regions, with Jones et al promoting a model where the focus of interprofessional programs and student placements are guided by the needs of the community and the (often non-medical) facilities available.⁸⁴ Innovative programs that involve a broad community approach to medical education have been introduced in different international contexts with an overview of a number of programs having recently been published.⁸⁵

A review of media coverage of rural health educational programs and student placements showed significant support for rural training facilities and placement initiatives by the public.⁸⁶ Although no studies were identified that evaluated community participation in recruitment processes, there have been examples of remote communities that developed action plans to attract and retain health professionals.¹

4.6 Summary

Recruitment and retention are a result of a complex interaction between many factors. In a systematic review of evidence across a range of interventions aimed at reducing the rural/urban health professional 'mismatch', Wilson et al summarised the findings to date in terms of content as well as quality (Table 2).⁵⁹ They conclude that the evidence only supports the implementation of well-defined selection and education/training policies although incentive and support schemes may have value. Based on the literature, Humphreys et al (2009) recommend that retention measures be 'bundled' within an 'overall package that addresses individual level determinants, the organisational or workplace context and the social and cultural context'.¹

Table 2: Overview and rating of interventions aimed at reducing the rural/urban mismatch

Intervention	Evidence summary	Rating of evidence	Comments			
Selection						
Geographic origin	Students with a rural origin are more likely to practise in a rural setting.	Strong	Single factor most strongly associated with rural practice – attending a rural primary school seems most relevant.			
Ethnicity	Ethnicity students from 'underserved' populations are more likely to practise in these communities.	Weak	Not consistent, suggested in 1 study that evaluated underserved inner-city (not rural) areas.			
Gender	Men are more likely to practise rural medicine.	Strong More women entering medicine m worsen rural workforce distribution May change if more accommodatir conditions are created.				
Career intent	Students whose intent at study entry is to practise rural medicine are more likely to do so.	Strong	This proved an independent predictor of rural practice but 60 per cent of United States rural doctors reported no such career intent initially.			
Service orientation	Students who report involvement in volunteer activities are more likely to practise rural.	Weak	Observation at the University of North Carolina that these students are more likely to become generalist no proof of rural practice.			
Training – pre-voca	itional					
Curriculum content	Emphasising the theoretical importance of rural health issues influence medical students to consider rural practice.	Absent	No evidence that the content of the pre-vocational curriculum influences the decision to enter rural practice.			
Rural exposure	Clinical rotation in a rural setting influence medical students to consider rural practice.	Moderate	Actual clinical exposure (immersion) seems most important, although the perceived impact of rural rotations may be biased by self-selection.			
		Weak	Pre-vocational rural training, post- vocational training and medical school entry criteria favouring rural students are all associated with an increased likelihood of being a rural general practitioner.			
Training – post-vocational						
Fellowships	Rural health specialists and family physicians are more likely to practise in a rural setting. Pre-vocational students from medical schools that offer generalist fellowships are more likely to become rural doctors	Strong	Results are biased by significant self-selection: No evidence that the creation/availability of these specialties actually reduces the rural/ urban mismatch.			
		Weak	Many potential confounders, impossible to assess the strength of evidence in the absence of multi- variate analysis.			

Table 2: Overview and rating of interventions aimed at reducing the rural/urban mismatch – continued

Intervention	Evidence summary	Rating of evidence	Comments	
Location	Students from medical schools located in rural areas are more likely to practise in a rural setting.		Rural placement may only be a surrogate of various other factors but there seems to be sufficient evidence that rural medical schools do produce more rural doctors.	
Coercion				
Registration requirement	Requiring that recently-qualified doctors perform 'community service' in a rural area reduces the rural/urban mismatch.	Weak	Forced 'community service' definitely addresses short-term recruitment but there is concern that it may alienate people from the profession and from long-term rural practice.	
Prerequisite for specialisation	Requiring that doctors spend a minimum number of years in a rural area in order to specialise reduces the rural/urban mismatch.	Weak	Practised in many developing countries, criticised in Indonesia for attracting wrong 'type' of doctor to rural areas and for reducing the return on investment in specialised training.	
International recruitment	Recruiting foreign doctors, with constraints that limit them to rural practice, reduces the shortage.	Moderate	Foreign recruitment is widely practised but it often initiates a domino effect in exporting countries.	
Incentives				
Bursaries and scholarships	Providing scholarships with an enforceable rural service agreement encourages rural practice.	Moderate	Most of the available evidence originates from the United States. Applicability to other countries are not known or are very limited.	
Financial compensation	Providing direct financial incentives encourages rural practice.	Moderate	Multi-dimensional programs appeared to be more successful than those relying on financial incentives alone.	
Support		<u>.</u>		
Continuing professional development	Providing sufficient opportunities for continuing professional development encourages rural practice.	Weak	Only questionnaire-based data.	
Specialist outreach support	Providing relevant specialty outreach and support encourages rural practice.	Weak	Obligations to ensure that these structures are in place are not met rigorously and are not always sustainable.	
Time-off	Providing back-up to allow free time during holidays and weekends encourages rural practice.	Weak The little available evidence indica a dire need for retention strategies that focus on integration of persor and professional support for rural doctors.		
Family and lifestyle issues	Addressing the most relevant family and lifestyle issues encourages rural practice.	Weak	Implementation of support programs for lifestyles and families of health care professionals are hampered by lack of infra-structural developments.	

Source: Wilson et al, 200959

5. Factors associated with rural nursing workforce sustainability

Nurses account for approximately 60 per cent of the current health workforce and comprise the largest workforce group in the Australian healthcare sector.² In 2011, the total number of nurses and midwives employed in Australia was 283,577 and, of these, 30,340 were based in rural or remote locations [Australian Institute of Health and Welfare].⁸⁷ Nurses, together with doctors, have the lowest turnover and highest stability of all disciplines practising in rural and remote areas and nurses have a relatively high median length of service in their current position.¹² However, the average age of the nursing and midwifery workforce in rural and remote regions is older than in metropolitan areas. Therefore, while the current distribution may be relatively even, the ageing workforce will lead to a maldistribution in the near future.² Nurses are often considered to be the foundation of a nation's health care system and understanding nurse recruitment and retention is fundamental to the delivery of quality and sustainable health care.⁸⁸ One Australian study of rural nurses found that the five most important factors associated with workforce retention were rural lifestyle, employers' recognition of the importance of continuing professional development, good professional relationships, job satisfaction and positive environment to raise children.¹² Despite the importance of nurses to the health care system, this review has found little research that explores in detail the specific issues of recruitment and retention of rural and remote nurses in Australia.

5.1 Educational factors

Selection of rural students to training institution

Fisher and Fraser endorse the use of the rural pipeline template in the recruitment and retention of rural medical personnel and recommend the extension of its use to nurses to ensure a coordinated approach to the recruitment and retention of all rural health care professionals.¹⁶ From the literature available, two factors were identified as strong indicators of students' intentions and determinants of practising in a rural setting – attending a rural school and previous experience of living in a rural location. This finding was further explored in a longitudinal cohort study of undergraduate nursing students in Wesern Australia.⁸⁹ This study, which examined the workforce location of nursing education on a rural campus compared with short term rural placements out of an urban campus, revealed a significantly higher proportion of rural-working graduates from the rural campus. The study concluded that rural based campuses have a two-fold advantage – they are more effective rural workforce strategies and they encourage access to university education for under-represented rural students.

Rural content in curriculum

Although there may be rural content in nursing curricula, this review failed to find any literature that evaluated the effect of additional rural content in undergraduate nursing programs on rural recruitment and retention.

Rural placements, preceptors, clinical and logistical support during rural placement

Positive experiences for students on rural clinical placements have the potential for subsequently encouraging the recruitment of qualified nurses to these areas.^{16, 90} However, the review revealed a range of challenges, including the implications of insufficient funding, the difficulties associated with living in a remote location and the unpredictable patient mix. Common themes to emerge included the need for adequate preparation of the student prior to the placement and substantial support during the course of the placement.⁹⁰ Financial disincentives for students to undertake rural placement are most keenly felt by nursing compared with allied health and medical students, suggesting the need for interventions to reduce the inequitable distribution of scholarships and/or income replacement schemes.⁹¹

Further examination of support structures for novice rural nurses in order to develop safe, competent practitioners was undertaken in a literature review carried out by Jackman who examined the concept of preceptorship specifically.⁹² Jackman calls for further studies on this theme to be carried out, specifically on how rurality may impact on the preceptorship experience. Positive rural preceptorship may have a role to play in developing competent, well-connected nurses who wish to remain in a rural location.⁹²

5.2 Financial/economic factors

Remuneration and other financial incentives/salary packaging and benefits

Generally, financial or economic factors do not feature in the literature as determinants of nurse recruitment or retention in rural and remote Australia. The only aspect identified in which economic factors appear to play a part is in the international migration of nurses. The probable reason for this is that developed countries are able to attract nurses with higher salaries and better benefits packages than poorer countries can afford to offer.⁹³

Appropriate and varying marketing (Human Resource approach)

Job satisfaction is fundamental to rural nurse retention.⁵⁷ Factors identified as contributing to job satisfaction include seniority of position, autonomy of practise, collaborative teamwork and level of community integration. Personal characteristics and experiences, for example, financial and family circumstances, also play a part in determining the duration of rural nurse practise. However, as with other health professionals, the most powerful predictor of retention is previous positive exposure to rural living and work experience. It is a recommendation of the paper that recruitment campaigns target these particular groups for maximum effect. Suggested marketing campaigns include nurses visiting rural high schools to promote the profession and increasing the number of rural-specific seats in nursing programs. However, recruitment strategies for overseas trained nurses require a focus on married rather than single nurses as they have proven to be more sustainable in terms of job retention.⁹⁴ Ironically, the main barrier to post-retirement engagement identified by older nurses in a qualitative study held in the Northern Territory was a current focus on the recruitment of younger Australian and overseas trained nurses.⁹⁵ The participants in this study identified a range of tangible engagement opportunities 'on and off the floor' to encourage continuing engagement of older nurses in rural and remote areas.

5.3 Professional/organisational factors

A qualitative descriptive study exploring the experiences of rural health care managers in Newfoundland Canada identified the barriers and facilitators to nurse recruitment and retention.⁹⁶ Barriers were classed as 'undesirable aspects of rural life' including the way the rural nursing system is structured with excessive workloads leading to poor morale, limited professional development and lack of permanent positions. The study identified 'the opportunity for independent practise' as being a facilitator for rural nurse recruitment and retention. Furthermore, the positive working conditions in a rural location reported by newly graduated nurses were also identified in a mixed method literature review as facilitators to recruitment.⁹⁷ Strong professional and peer support, relaxed and friendly working environments, variety of work and range of experiences available were all quoted as key elements.

Professional support: continuing professional development, mentoring, recognition

Developing supportive relationships with new or novice nurses, by means of schemes such as mentoring, is proposed as a solution to overcome the difficulties associated with recruitment and retention of rural nurses.^{98, 99} Mentoring is characterised by new graduates drawing broadly on the experience of mature nurses and concentrating on areas such as personal development and career progression, often conducted outside the work environment and in the participants' own time.⁴⁴ Creating supportive environments does not require intensive resources as mentoring is integral to the role of a rural nurse leader. However, it does require recognition and role support.^{98, 99}

Effective career planning can play a role in nursing retention.⁴⁹ In a study of registered nurses working in rural and remote Canada, career planning and development needs were examined and the study concluded that nurses have a keen interest in planning their careers, remaining employable and understanding future career opportunities. Career development through, for example, distance education degrees run by regional Australian universities, can be expanded to combat the shortage of registered nurses in regional Australia.¹⁰⁰ A bachelor of nursing would enable rural and remote enrolled nurses to upgrade their qualifications to registered nurse. In a further example of how career development could be used to alleviate workforce shortages, Medves suggests that registered nurses should be recruited and trained to care for women with low-risk pregnancies in rural and remote Canada.¹⁰¹ By doing so, nurses may be used to deal with the rural health care crisis.

Nature of work, workload and content

Three themes, namely expectations, support and workloads, encapsulate what it is that graduate nurses expect of the rural workplace – a supportive learning environment which facilitates the acquisition of the necessary skills to become competent rural practitioners.¹⁰² This theme of assisting graduate nurses making the transition to become experienced practitioners in a rural setting was examined by Ostini who explored the experiences of newly graduated nurses in New South Wales.¹⁰³ The study highlighted some areas for program improvement and key messages for those considering a rural placement. However, the consistent theme emerging is the desire for new graduates working in a rural setting to be challenged within a supportive environment.

Nurses in rural areas are more likely to be multi-specialists than generalists due to the requirement to cope with the various emergencies encountered in a rural setting.¹⁰¹ The extended role required of nurses working in remote areas can add to feelings of stress and low morale.¹⁰⁴ The volume of the workload and extended scope of practice, where the role of the nurse may include managing emergencies, providing primary care for acute and chronic conditions and delivering preventative public health programs, are instrumental in the physical and emotional exhaustion suffered by many remote area nurses. Another factor adding to the workload of the remote area nurse is that many remote areas are not adequately staffed with other health professionals. Therefore, as nurses are the most geographically evenly distributed health professional group, the burden often falls on remote area nurses to compensate for this maldistribution and meet the high demand for health services.¹⁰⁴



Figure 5: Job demands/resources model for remote area nurses

Adapted from: Opie et al, 2010¹⁰⁵

The theme of stress was further examined in a cross-sectional study of nurses working in very remote Australia.¹⁰⁵ Key job demands combined with poor job resources were identified as contributing to high levels of stress manifested in psychological distress and emotional exhaustion, as represented in Figure 5. The job demands identified included emotional demands, workplace violence, staffing issues and workloads. Job resourcing was poor in terms of supervision and skills and professional development. Although job satisfaction was reported as being moderate and work engagement high, this did not prevent high workforce turnover as remote area nurses experienced higher levels of distress and exhaustion than comparable groups in other sectors of human services.¹⁰⁵

Fragar et al restricted their qualitative study to specific challenges faced by older nurses practising in rural Australia.¹⁰⁶ As a result of the rural health workforce shortfall, it is often incumbent upon this group to continue working past middle age in order to maintain health services. Many of the issues identified refer to age-related factors that exacerbate difficulties in performing tasks. The age-related factors identified include vision and hearing deficits, increasing tiredness and musculoskeletal changes. Other significant issues identified were working with computers, ongoing education and dealing with more complex professional roles. However, the positive contribution of older nurses is well recognised, with a call to alleviate current staffing shortages by engaging nurses post-retirement being accompanied by flexible strategies to meet their needs.⁹⁵

A further suggestion for addressing the shortfall in the rural nursing workforce is the proposal that family nurse practitioners, rather than general practitioners, should be the first point of contact in rural and remote areas.¹⁰⁷ An early review suggested that these practitioners should be able to diagnose, treat and refer individuals within their clearly defined area of responsibility. In effect, they would be the gatekeepers to the health care services within their community. There is existing evidence that remote area nurses have effectively undertaken the role of nurse and general practitioner due to the advanced practice demands of their isolated location [Lauder et al, #41 Review database]. This view is endorsed by Bagg in a later study who hails the introduction of the nurse practitioner role in South Australia as a positive move.¹⁰⁸ Formal recognition of this role is welcomed by the nursing profession in light of the fact that many rural nurses are already practising in this role out of necessity. Mental health, aged care and critical care have been identified as initial areas for developing the role of the NP in a rural context.¹⁰⁹

The issues of scope expansion and role recognition are discussed in the literature with a view to increasing job satisfaction and ultimately workforce retention. Hoodless and Bourke examined the role of the enrolled nurse practising in rural Victoria.¹¹⁰ They cite a small comparative study of enrolled nurses with medication endorsement compared with a group without this competency. The findings of the study demonstrated that the enrolled nurses with the additional accreditation enjoyed additional responsibility and expressed higher job satisfaction than those without this competency. Similarly, a study of community mental health nurses indicated a positive response towards role expansion to prescribing, diagnostics and referral.¹¹¹ The driving factor identified is improved access to community mental health care, with consumers of mental health services being the main beneficiaries.

Infrastructure: information and communication technologies, buildings, vehicles, equipment

Environmental factors are identified as potential hazards contributing to the risk of violence in a remote workplace.¹¹² Examples quoted include inadequate security locks in the consulting area, single entry/exit, poor security features of staff accommodation and inadequate security lighting.

Many of the tasks and aspects of work which older nurses reported as becoming more difficult with age relate to equipment and vehicle use, for example, driving long distances, often at night.¹⁰⁶ In particular, challenges associated with computer work were identified as becoming increasingly more difficult with age. Concerns were raised about the information technology education provided, historical-generational learning factors and a general lack of confidence around using computers and new technology.

5.4 Social factors

Spouse/partner employment, education for children

An additional component of the barriers Aylward classes as 'undesirable aspects of rural life' are personal factors, for example, no family ties, poor employment opportunities for spouse and personal attitudes.⁹⁶ Conversely, these factors can also be identified as significant facilitators to rural recruitment and retention that is, having family connections or job opportunities for a spouse. Other positive aspects of a rural location identified are quality of life, connection with the community and a healthy environment in which to raise children.⁹⁷

Personal characteristics (aspirations, personality)

Remote nursing is not suitable for all personality types.¹¹³ 'Knowing oneself', together with a preference for the small-town lifestyle and an acceptance of its limitations are crucial. In addition, to be successful in a remote environment, nurses must be calm and adaptable to all types of challenges/stresses including patient health conditions, availability of resources and weather.¹¹³

5.5 External factors

Infrastructure (sporting, educational, commercial, cultural, health, housing and transport facilities)

Other barriers included by Aylward under the heading of 'undesirable aspects of rural life' are rural characteristics, for example, geographic isolation and lack of social activities and services. However, for others the 'beautiful countryside, lifestyle and pace' offered by rural life are positive factors.⁹⁶

Community

An additional factor that remote area nurses must contend with is highlighted - the problem of violence in the workplace and community.¹⁰⁴ Violence disproportionately affects remote area nurses compared with metropolitan nurses and has been identified as contributing to remote area nurse turnover. In a descriptive study, remote area nurse's inexperience and lack of organisational support were highlighted as contributing to the increased risk of violence.¹¹² Specific hazards identified included remote area nurse lack of knowledge about the community and dealing with intoxicated patients with mental health issues.¹¹²

Many remote area nurses work in remote Aboriginal communities. Working in a cross-cultural environment can introduce a range of challenges as the demands of interactions between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal people can be 'entangled and complex'.¹⁰⁴ As most nurses currently practising in Australia have received minimal cultural training in health care and education, beyond very basic cultural awareness sessions, it is not surprising that intercultural relationships in health care settings often involve significant miscommunication and misunderstandings.¹¹⁴ This reliance on narrow focused cultural awareness training without significant system and operational changes serve to exacerbate the situation. The logistical, cultural and clinical complexity of working with remote Aboriginal patients requires cultural safety training and mentorship, as well as resilience in coping with the clinical load and systemic challenges.¹¹⁴ In a study of remote area nurses, the provision of cultural orientation and the structure to build capacity for local Aboriginal staff were among the factors identified as encouraging them to stay longer in remote areas.⁶⁸

Climate and geographical location/isolation

Isolation is identified as being an additional 'stressor' remote area nurses must contend with.¹⁰⁴ Isolation extends beyond a geographical concept to encompass social and professional life. In particular, when the support provided by family and friends is not easily accessible, the sense of personal and professional vulnerability can increase. Information and communication technologies are mentioned as a potential means of counter-acting the professional isolation experienced by those in rural or remote practice.⁶⁴

5.6 Summary

Nurses comprise the largest group of health care professionals working in rural and remote areas and are the most widely distributed of all the disciplines. This presents issues unique to remote area nurses, in particular the excessive workload they often face and, aligned with this, an extended scope of practice necessitated by the maldistribution of other health professionals. In addition, as nurses are often in the 'front-line' of duty, they must contend with other challenges generally not experienced by others in the workforce, for example, the problem of violence in the workplace and community.

6. Factors associated with rural allied health professional workforce sustainability

Allied health professionals apply their skills to diagnose, restore and maintain optimal physical, sensory, psychological, cognitive and social function. They are aligned to each other and their clients'.¹¹⁵ Evidence of factors informing recruitment and retention is relatively sparse compared to medicine and nursing despite allied health professionals being twice as likely to leave rural practice as doctors or nurses.¹¹⁶ Allied health professionals are also more likely to stay longer in regional rather than remote locations and leave if career advancement opportunities and access to continuing professional development are limited.¹¹⁵

In one study of 11 rural health services in Victoria, Chisholm and colleagues¹¹⁷ found the median length of stay of mostly female allied health professionals in their position was 3.1 years. However, retention is also influenced by professional discipline – podiatrists stayed on average 18 months in rural practice whereas social workers remained four years.¹¹⁷ There was an overall low retention rate of allied health professionals after four years.^{115,117} Buykx et al support strategies addressing multiple barriers to retention simultaneously and indicate the need for flexibility towards health professionals working in different contexts.⁵⁸ According to Campbell et al there is a dynamic balance between extrinsic factors of motivation to work in a rural area (derived from the job, for example financial remuneration and access to continuing professional development) and intrinsic factors (derived from the individual, for example pleasure from a sense of autonomy in the rural workplace).¹¹⁶

While broad themes related to rural recruitment and retention apply across all health professions, much of the recruitment and retention literature discusses allied health as a professional group though differences between individual disciplines were apparent. There was a noticeable lack of evidence of evaluation measures of the effectiveness of recruitment and retention programs.²¹

The literature was analysed according to the same headings as previous sections to identify similarities and differences in findings on recruiting and retaining rural allied health professionals.

6.1 Educational factors

Selection of rural students to training institution

Recruitment and retention strategies need to link to career pathways where there is structured contact between schools and health professionals in making career choices, recognising attachment to place (rural student selection), taking up rural practice (rural exposure) and staying in rural practice (education and professional support).¹⁶

Rural content in curriculum

Allied health students who had a positive rural placement experience were more likely to want to practise rurally.^{118, 119} However, intention was not necessarily linked to action. Of those who chose rural practice, 'Gen Y' age group were the hardest to retain, often staying no longer than two years.¹²⁰ Schofield et al also suggest allied health professionals need to be adequately trained in multi-disciplinary care.¹²¹

In a national study of the rural and remote pharmacy workforce, Smith et al found that rural and remote pharmacists are generally older than urban and most study participants were community pharmacists.¹²² Participants highlighted that rural students are likely to enter rural practice if they had attended regional and rural pharmacy schools and/or if they had undertaken rural internship and were four times more likely to have undertaken a rural internship if they had lived in rural area as child and attended a rural university.¹²³ Integrating rural health into pharmacy curricula with defined structure and goals and integrating content across the years and interprofessional education are important strategies to adequately prepare students.

Rural placements, preceptors, clinical and logistical support during rural placement

While only 9 per cent of occupational therapists are in the rural workforce,¹²⁴ occupational therapy students' intentions to work rurally also increased after rural placement.^{125, 126} For occupational therapists, undergraduate rural programs promoted students' positive perceptions of rural and remote practice by exposure to a rural location, rural fieldwork experience and an inspiring fieldwork supervisor. occupational therapy students' perceptions of rural practice improved over the course of the program from 60 per cent to 79 per cent.^{125, 126} Appropriately preparing occupational therapists for rural practice included a rural placement, practical skills in coursework, being mentored and more education on management and organisational skills during training.¹²⁷ Good supervision was also suggested as an important factor in attracting and retaining occupational therapists.¹²⁸

6.2 Financial/economic factors

Remuneration and other financial incentives/salary packaging and benefits

Financial incentives are often implemented as a recruitment strategy but are not always effective in increasing the number of workers to underserved areas⁴⁶ – other incentives such as working conditions and housing may be more effective.⁵⁸

Appropriate and varying marketing (Human Resources approach)

Evidence suggests that strategies for retention, and arguably recruitment, are not a 'one size fits all' approach but need to reflect diversity within and between allied health professions that include age and life stage, gender, location and discipline.^{115, 129} A more targeted approach to rural recruitment and retention addressing diversity within and between allied health professionals can be reflected in, for example, strategies that appeal to women who make up the majority of the allied health professional rural workforce. In a study of 1,879 participants, 70 per cent were female and 60 per cent had a rural origin. While participants generally reported high job satisfaction, the workforce was also ageing and working in both public (46 per cent) and private sectors (40 per cent). Suggestions were also made that recruitment strategies should focus on rural high school students.¹³⁰ Targeting specific age groups with discrete strategies is important as younger allied health professionals are less likely to stay in a rural area than older allied health professional to stay.¹²⁰ The Careers in Rural Health Tracking Survey indicated that health professionals preferred to work in urban locations early in their career but would consider rural practice later in life.¹²¹

In order to attract a diversity of allied health professionals to rural practice recruitment strategies are needed to attract allied health professionals from different cultural and linguistic backgrounds¹³¹ although literature is limited on attracting and retaining overseas trained allied health professionals as the focus is mainly on doctors and nurses.¹³²

Peterson et al trialled a marketing strategy that used a DVD developed from interviews with rural and remote health professionals to promote rural practice to pharmacy students.¹³³ Findings from 4th year students who viewed the DVD showed over 50 per cent had considered rural practice before seeing the DVD and 37 per cent indicated that the DVD had increased their awareness of rural pharmacy practice.

6.3 Professional/organisational factors

Urban-centric policy and planning for health professionals often failed to highlight issues relevant for rural practice such as professional isolation, the value of recruiting locally and access to continuing professional development leading to poor preparation and support for rural practitioners.⁸¹ The question posed is what constitutes a reasonable retention rate for rural health professionals and are there interdisciplinary differences? According to health service managers in rural areas, two years of rural practice for allied health professionals is reasonable.¹¹⁵

Professional support: continuing professional development, mentoring, recognition

Opportunities for professional development and specialisation for occupational therapists in rural areas were limited and inappropriate referrals and inadequate professional support influenced recruitment and retention.^{125, 127} Community recognition of allied health services was an important element in allied health professionals feeling their work was valued.¹¹⁶

Promotion, career pathways

Strategies to recruit and retain allied health professionals are applicable to all stages of career pathway and sectors of health care including public and private.¹³⁴ Professional barriers to recruitment and retention of rural allied health professionals include limited opportunities for advancement, better career opportunities elsewhere, long hours including extensive travel, problems with management and little job satisfaction.¹³⁵

Nature of work, workload and content

Poor recruitment and retention rates were noted in some disciplines more than others including podiatry¹¹⁷ and dietetics.¹³⁶ Chisholm et al suggest retention strategies need to target allied health professionals in their first year of rural employment.¹¹⁷ A recent study identified that the majority of the 90 rural dieticians were new graduates with a third remaining in their position less than six months. Evidence suggests strategies need to address heavy workload and travel, isolation and access to continuing professional development to make a difference.¹³⁶ However, the rewards of rural practice were also noted which, for occupational therapists, included autonomy, team work, diversity, flexible work schedule, increased client contact, experience gained and rural lifestyle.¹²⁷

Other structural factors important for some allied health professionals included the mix between public and private rural practice. Older allied health professionals in private practice were more likely to remain in rural areas although there were few incentives to attract private allied health professionals or providing for flexibility of public/private mix.^{137, 138} Different profiles were noted between private and public practising health disciplines suggesting a high percentage of young practitioners work in the public sector with a concomitant need for management support, mentoring and career opportunities.¹³⁰ Brown et al focused on the need for flexibility in public/private practice for dieticians.¹³⁹

Role clarity, responsibility, autonomy, teamwork

Recruiting allied health or therapy assistants as an innovative strategy to meet rural workforce need requires professional, economic and organisational coordination.¹⁴⁰ This is particularly relevant given allied health professionals' ambivalence about their role and skills.¹⁴⁰ While increasing the use of dental therapists/hygienists may be an effective health promotion/prevention strategy in rural areas,¹⁴¹ dentists are often unaware of their range and level of skills.¹⁴²

Infrastructure: information and communication technologies, buildings, vehicles, equipment

An ongoing barrier to recruitment and retention for all rural health professionals was the lack of access to continuing professional development with several reviews and studies highlighting the need for improvement.^{81, 115, 134} One suggestion to address the issue was increased use of information and communication technologies including telehealth for continuing professional development, which could reduce professional isolation, invite second opinions and increase job satisfaction.^{141, 143}

Leadership management, governance

Organisational factors were a key theme in the literature with suggestions of inter-sectoral collaboration to attract and retain rural allied health professionals by applying human resource knowledge and strategies to the rural health workforce sector.⁸²

6.4 Social factors

Spouse/partner employment, education for children

Rural background, family, employment opportunities for spouse and education opportunities for children were also contributing factors to retention.¹²² Pharmacists were more likely to practise rurally if they had a spouse/partner with a non-metropolitan background and were not practising in hospital.¹²³

Lifestyle and community affiliation

Across the literature, social factors including family and friends located in rural settings and lifestyle were positive indicators of recruitment and retention. Rural pharmacists were attracted to rural areas because of quality of life as well as business and job opportunities.¹²² Time out from work and participating in the community were also important for rural allied health professionals.⁷⁹ This was sometimes offset by issues in rural practice related to privacy, confidentiality, blurred boundaries between professional and social life and a sense of accountability to community particularly when working in smaller rural communities.⁸¹ Personal barriers to recruitment and retention include lifestyle and family or friends relocating.¹³⁵

Personal characteristics (aspirations, personality)

Self-efficacy and psychosocial skills were considered important in rural practice and the organisational support and career structure to sustain these skills.¹⁴⁴

6.5 External factors

Community

Allied health professionals are often attracted to rural practice because of the location, friendliness of the community, slow pace of life, sense of adventure and recreation, and quality of life and work/life balance.^{120, 145, 146}

Climate and geographical location/isolation

Distance and excess time spent travelling was considered a barrier to working in rural and remote areas.¹²⁷

6.6 Summary

Given the diversity within and between allied health professionals and the range of rural contexts in which they work, a more targeted and innovative approach to attracting and retaining their services in rural areas is called for. This should recognise that the needs of, for example Gen Y health professionals, are not the same as those allied health professionals about to retire. Inter-sectoral collaboration between human resources and marketing with the health sector to explore effective ways to achieve this is one approach. Table 3 provides an overview of suggested responses to the problems facing allied health professional shortages in rural areas. A key gap in recruitment and retention strategies is short and long-term evaluation of interventions for their effectiveness in achieving their goals.

Table 3: Responses to problems in the recruitment and retention of allied health professionals

Problems	Solutions		
Standardised recruitment strategies	 diverse approaches to recruitment that capture differences, for example, in age, gender, disciplines; and evaluation of strategies for their effectiveness in increasing recruitment. 		
Inconsistency around retention expectations	 diverse yet realistic approaches to retention based on, for example, age, gender, discipline; and evaluate strategies for their effectiveness in increasing retention. 		
Lack of student exposure to rural content and rural experience	 rural student placements; and rural based university or postgraduate centres that can also 'grow' the rural workforce. 		
Professional isolation and lack of access to continuing professional development	 organisational support for increased opportunities for postgraduate education and support; increase use of information and communication technologies including telehealth; and inter-professional teams to reduce professional isolation. 		
Inadequate mentoring and supervision especially for solo rural practitioners	 organisational support to implement supervision and mentoring; education and training for supervisors and mentors; and recognition of supervisors and mentors. 		
Few opportunities for career advancement	 foster positive workplace culture; organisational review of grade structures to recognise and reward rural practice; increase allied health professional promotions to higher grades; and develop new roles. 		
Limited social opportunities in local community	 good orientation to workplace and community; improve workplace engagement and social networks; Rotate allied health professionals in regional services to rural and remote health services to network, provide continuing professional development opportunities and experience; relocation costs and support for temporary accommodation; and organise social events that include partners and families. 		

Adapted from Humphreys et al, 2010¹¹⁵

7. Additional specific groups that impact significantly on rural health workforce

Referring to Figure 2 (page 12) showing the Australian trained pipeline alongside other sources of health workforce, a number of professional groups make a substantial contribution to rural health and are mentioned here to highlight their role in the rural health workforce.

Overseas trained health professionals

Given the difficulties attracting and retaining Australian trained health professionals in rural practice, Australia relies on overseas trained health professionals to help fill the gap. Mason's Review of Australian health workforce programs² drew on literature that identified approximately 25 per cent of the Australian workforce of doctors as being overseas trained and 15 per cent of nurses. Despite an apparent oversupply of dentists in Australia, maldistribution persists with shortages in rural and remote areas where evidence around specifically recruiting overseas trained dentists is limited.¹⁴⁷ There is also little information on the immigration of overseas trained allied health professions.² The Australian Government particularly supports international medical graduates through a range of programs and incentives related to eligibility to practise, registration, medical training, assessment and supervision.² While the Lost in the Labyrinth report¹⁴⁸ specifically offered overseas trained doctors professional support, social and cultural support for their families were also highlighted to help them settle to life in Australia. In 2012, the Rural Health Professionals Program was established as part of the Australian Government's International Health Professionals program to provide rural recruitment, orientation, and retention support services to locally and overseas trained nurses and allied health professionals.²

Fly-in fly-out or drive-in drive-out workers

Recruitment and retention of health professionals to some locations may be so limited or not costeffective that alternative service models like fly-in fly-out or drive-in drive-out staff may be the only feasible option.² In these models, a health professional develops a continuous relationship with one community, spending a fixed number of days at work geographically remote from their home and families, with logistical support provided, before returning home.¹⁴⁹ Such models are reliant on a supportive local primary care team, good infrastructure and good orientation to the community.¹⁵⁰ There is only anecdotal reporting of this practice in the literature for doctors and nurses¹⁴⁹⁻¹⁵¹ and no evaluation forthcoming. Rotating services using a spoke-and-wheel model are fairly common but do not provide the continuity of care. Systematic, nationally consistent data is needed to provide an overview of the extent and quality of this practice among medical, nursing and allied health professionals.¹⁵⁰

Re-entry/late entry

Re-entry to the workforce did not emerge as a significant theme in the literature in relation to mechanisms to address the shortfall of health professionals in rural and remote settings. Concern is raised about delays, rigidity and obstacles to the re-entry of health professionals to the workforce.² This is particularly marked for nurses as the current requirements may result in those who have been out of the workforce for more than 10 years having to enrol in a new entry qualification at university. These stringent requirements, coupled with significant financial burdens, act as deterrents to re-enter the workforce. This has particular implications in rural and remote settings. Access to education to enable easier re-entry to the nursing profession should be a priority. Professional re-entry requirements should be reviewed periodically and more support, including financial assistance, is required.²

Likewise, the literature review revealed little mention of the mature entrant. Educational pathways that facilitate mature age entrants to nursing education programs should be investigated as this may enable older applicants in regional and rural areas to consider nursing as a career option. This group should be encouraged as they are more likely to remain within the profession until retirement than are school leavers.²

Health professional assistants

A workforce strategy to address rural recruitment and retention has been to employ increasing numbers of health professional 'assistants'. These include physician assistants, dental therapists/hygienists, nursing assistants and allied health therapy assistants. Physician assistants work under the direction of medical doctors, dental therapists with dentists and therapy assistants with allied health professionals.

Physician assistants provide safe, high quality and cost effective primary care services under the direction of a doctor.¹⁵² Unlike Australia, physician assistants are well established in the United States and are more likely than general practitioners to work in non-metropolitan areas. A systematic review of the role of physician assistants in health care found that: rural physician assistants had greater autonomy and scope of practice than urban physician assistants; practice protocols were informed by evidence based medical guidelines; and this model seemed to be cost effective.¹⁵³ Acceptance of physician assistants has increased with time, with variable community understanding of, and confidence in their skills. Professional isolation was found to be the main reason for resignations. A narrative review reported similar findings suggesting physician assistants be allowed to contribute to rural health care in Australia.¹⁵⁴ A small pilot project to test the sustainability of the physician assistant role in Queensland indicated that a delegated physician assistant role can provide safe, quality health care by augmenting an established health care team.¹⁵⁴

There are a number of terms used to describe individuals supporting nurses and midwives in the provision of patient care. These include nursing assistants, personal care workers and personal care assistants but the term assistants in nursing is more commonly used. These workers provide personal care to vulnerable, generally older, individuals. They are employed largely in the aged care sector, both in residential and community care settings, but are also employed in acute and sub-acute settings. Certificate III, gained through the vocational education and training (VET) sector, is the most common level of qualification for this workforce but no mandated qualifications apply.²

This review failed to find any literature that evaluated the role of assistants in nursing specifically in rural and remote nursing. However, it is recommended that a trained workforce of assistants in nursing be developed and used nationwide to perform routine tasks which would support nurses and midwives to work to the top of their scope of practice.² This may ultimately alleviate the shortage of nurses and midwives and promote retention rates. However, the currently unregistered status of assistants in nursing needs to be addressed in order to clarify their scope of practice, establish consistent educational standards and ultimately lead to the acceptance of this group by other health professionals.²

The oral health workforce has changed over the years with increasing numbers of dental hygienists, dental therapists, oral health therapists and dental prosthetists adding to services provided by dentists. That has led to a re-examination of pathways for coordinated analysis and planning of the oral health workforce.¹⁴⁷ A review of papers on rural oral health issues recommended increased flexibility and capacity of the oral health workforce for rural areas.¹⁴¹ This could be achieved with diverse roles and creating new roles and new types of providers, for example, increased autonomy of hygienist, dental therapists and other new providers. Another review of the use of dental therapists as a strategy to meet rural oral health care needs found no studies providing data relevant to efficiency, costs and acceptability of dental therapists/hygienists. Interestingly, while increasing the use of dental therapists/hygienists as a health promotion/prevention strategy in rural areas¹⁴¹ dentists are often unaware of their range and level of skills.¹⁴²

While allied health or therapy assistants have been recruited to meet rural workforce need, professional, economic and organisational coordination remains key.¹⁴⁰ This is particularly relevant given some allied health professionals' ambivalence and confusion about the role and skills of therapy assistants who often undertake more routine aspects of patient care.¹⁴⁰ Allied health professional peak groups are less supportive of therapy assistant roles and prefer increased allied health specialisation rather than any erosion of professional boundaries.²

Aboriginal health professionals

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people are under-represented at every level of the health workforce, including in rural areas. Appropriate support and mentoring is required for medical, nursing and allied health students at every level of the educational pathway, with retention strategies also being important for Aboriginal staff working in rural and remote areas in mainstream and community-controlled settings.

A nursing education initiative aimed at increasing the number of Aboriginal nurses in rural and remote Queensland was identified.¹⁵⁵ The benefits resulting from this program are two-fold – firstly, as most of the students on the program were local rural and remote Aboriginal people with close ties and affinity to their traditional land, it is likely that they will remain in these areas once trained and so help to alleviate the shortfall in the numbers of health care professionals. Secondly, such programs have a role to play in contributing to closing the gap by preparing Aboriginal students for entry to nursing programs. The Canadian Ministry of Health has also recognised the importance of recruiting Aboriginal nursing students.⁵⁷

Aboriginal health workers are TAFE or VET-trained health workers who use their knowledge of Aboriginal culture and communities to promote good health practices within community groups and encourage Aboriginal people to take a strong role in controlling and managing their health.¹⁵⁶ Aboriginal health workers in the rural Aboriginal community-controlled sector, unlike those in mainstream and urban services, use a broad range of clinical skills including some procedures thus making a broader clinical contribution in rural areas.¹⁵⁷ In most rural settings, they play a key role in the provision of primary health care to Aboriginal patients, advising/orientating other health professionals and facilitating a more culturally secure service.

Summary

This section has described some of the non pipeline groups contributing to the rural health workforce in Australia. There has been a call for the recognition and development of new support and assistant roles as part of best practice rural and remote health delivery in Australia,⁵² while still ensuring adequate numbers of fully trained professionals so that access to high quality health care remains in the reach of rural Australians. Strategies also need to be developed to harness the potential of the other categories of workers that can contribute to workforce shortages in rural areas.²

8. Discussion

This review has found that, while the different professional groups have unique issues influencing their recruitment, retention and practice in rural areas, many factors are common to all. However, the medical profession has had the most attention and is by far the most researched group. This dominance of the literature on doctors is reflected in Table 4 (page 40) showing the strongest and most varied evidence for that profession. The limited information on dentists is noted, as is the relative weak evidence for allied health professionals.

Overall, key factors identified as strong indicators of students' intentions and determinants of practising in a rural setting were attending a rural school and having a positive rural placement experience. In addition, prior experience of living in a rural location was consistently identified as a key determinant of entering rural practice. These were crucial factors irrespective of discipline within the health professions. This underlines the importance of raising awareness of rural health careers amongst students, particularly those from rural backgrounds, of targeting these students with specific programs at an early age to encourage health careers and of nurturing and supporting them throughout their education. This requires the integration of rural health into university curricula with defined structure and goals and providing rural clinical placements to adequately prepare students. Positive, well-supervised and supported placements will increase the likelihood of students returning to rural areas once qualified. However, this requires adequate infrastructure resources to ensure clinical, financial and logistical support for placements to be effective and result in a positive experience that increases the likelihood of students returning to rural practice.

In the context of rural health workforce shortages, the central clinical role of the medical profession and the long period of training have differentiated it from other health professionals, resulting in substantial resources being made available for rural recruitment and retention. Evidence suggests that there is currently an inequitable distribution of financial support across the professions with nursing students, in particular, experiencing financial disincentives to undertake rural placements. Interventions to reduce the inequitable distribution of scholarships and/or income replacement schemes are required and the ongoing funding of the University Departments of Rural Health is vital to sustain rural placements of nursing and allied health professional students.

As the targeting and support of students is necessary, likewise effective marketing to attract suitable qualified applicants for rural and remote situations is required. Evidence suggests that strategies for recruitment and retention are not a 'one size fits all' approach but need to reflect diversity given the varying sources and ages of health workers for rural areas. Therefore, there is a need to tailor recruitment strategies to reflect diversity of rural practitioners (and rural practices) in relation to age, gender, career stage, location, cultural and linguistic background – to encourage a 'good fit' between practitioner and practice. These findings indicate that marketing and human resources management skills need to be integrated more fully into the recruitment of health workers to rural areas in Australia. However, evidence regarding the effectiveness of targeted recruitment campaigns, and specifically the success of any such initiatives, is weak.

Organisational issues like leadership, vision, communication (including information and communication technologies) and efficiency emerge as important determinants of recruitment and especially retention of health workforce. A general lack of good organisation and management within rural and remote health services and inadequate management across the health system as a whole is seen as contributing to rural health workforce shortages, implying the need for increased opportunities for professional development and mentoring of clinicians moving into managerial roles. The review identified a need for health employers to draw on the substantial knowledge developed in the business sector to implement innovative recruitment and retention strategies. Urban-centric policy and planning for health professionals often failed to address issues relevant for rural practice such as professional isolation, the value of recruiting locally and access to continuing professional development leading to poor preparation and support for rural practitioners.

Table 4: Summary comparison of factors associated with recruitment and retention of different typesof health professionals in rural areas

Type of factors	Doctors	Nurses	Allied health	Comments
Educational	Students types more likely: • Rural origin • Men • Values and rural career aspirations Rural exposure/ placement Perceptorship		Interprofessional education	Minimal literature about dentists Late entry: no data
Financial/ economic	Financial incentives, for example, return of service, bursaries etc (United States) Marketing and advertising		Better marketing	Inequity in funding schemes across professions: Favours doctors
Professional/ organisational	continuing professional development <i>Good management</i> <i>practices</i> Mentors/ supervisors Information and communication technologies	→ Workload Role definition New graduate support	Inter sectoral collaboration Professional support Private/public Opportunities/ positions	Fly-in fly-out/sea change: no data Service models needed that incorporate assistants
Social	Family support Educational/ → employment opportunities for family		>	
External	Geographic isolation <i>Community</i> <i>networks</i> Professional boundaries Climate Environmental Life'happens'	Violence/safety	>	

Red print in italics, red/solid arrows: **Black print**, black/dashed arrows:

strongest evidence weak evidence Factors specific to certain disciplines were identified as significant issues impacting upon recruitment and retention, for example, workload volume and extended scope of practice required of nurses working in remote areas. As nurses are the most geographically evenly distributed health professional group, the burden often falls on remote area nurses to compensate for this maldistribution. They often find themselves having to 'fill the gap' due to inadequate staffing with other health professionals. Yet, these extra demands seem to be taken for granted rather than explicitly acknowledged, valued and appropriately recompensed. Separately, an issue of particular significance for allied health professionals included the mix between public and private rural practice. Evidence suggests that allied health professionals in private practice are more likely to remain in rural areas but additional incentives to attract private allied health professionals or providing for flexibility of public/private mix are required. Support on the business management side of private practice for all professions is an area that may require attention.

Personal and family circumstances and the extent to which these can be addressed in the rural setting remain some of the strongest determinants of selecting and staying in rural areas but are not always amenable to intervention. Efforts to integrate health professionals into community life and provide support for workers and their families are important for retention. More broadly, a regional development approach in rural areas addressing social determinants of health and increasing the attractiveness of living in these areas will increase the pull factors to selecting and staying in rural areas.

There appears to be a distinct scarcity of literature available on the role that financial incentives may have on influencing rural and remote recruitment and retention, particularly for nurses and allied health professionals. It is not clear whether this deficit is due to the insignificance of this factor or whether a true gap in the literature exists. Furthermore, there is little evaluation of the impact of mainstream locally-generated governance and business models on rural recruitment and retention. Overall data about the costs associated with policies and strategies to improve health workforce retention are incomplete, fragmented or missing. Consequently, there is a significant lack of knowledge about these costs.

Likewise, this review has not found any literature on the impact of some non pipeline entry groups on the rural workforce. Significantly, there is little or no mention of the mature entrant/re-entrant or the fly-in fly-out professional. Whilst there has been some examination of the issues associated with international medical graduates working in rural settings, there is minimal literature available which examines specifically the experiences of overseas trained nurses and allied health professionals working in similar environments. Additional research is necessary, in particular, longitudinal or cohort studies are required to assess the longer term transition of overseas trained nurses and allied health professionals in addition to their contribution to the delivery of health services.

This literature review has highlighted the absence of strong research designs as a critical shortcoming in the evidence feeding into rural health workforce policy. Good data systems that capture appropriate indicators (including benchmarks) for monitoring and evaluating strategies for recruitment and retention are needed.¹ Overall, better quality study designs, including longitudinal studies and trials using pre- and post-intervention baseline measures, are required to investigate the effectiveness of interventions that aim to improve recruitment and retention in rural areas.

In conclusion, health workforce shortages in rural areas require a coordinated, integrated, sustained and evidence-based approach by universities, governments and civil society to address educational, organisational, financial, social and other factors associated with recruitment and retention of health professionals in rural areas. Although much has been learned from the research into the medical workforce, the focus needs to move beyond the medical profession to cover dentists, allied health, nursing and associated professions as key players in the rural health workforce, with more integration across disciplines.

References

- 1. Humphreys J, Wakerman J, Pashen D, Buykx P. Retention strategies & incentives for health workers in rural & remote areas: what works? Canberra: Australian Primary Health Care Research Institute, 2009.
- 2. Mason J. Review of Australian Government Health Workforce Programs Canberra: Department of Health and Ageing 2013.
- 3. Productivity Commision. Australia's Health Workforce, Research Report. Canberra, ACT: Australian Government, 2006.
- 4. Dieleman M, Harnmeijer JW. Improving health worker performance: in search of promising practices. Geneva: World Health Organisation, 2006.
- 5. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian demographic statistics, June 2010. [Internet] 2010 [cited 2013 August 21]; ABS cat. No. 3101.0:[Available from: http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/ featurearticlesbyReleaseDate/E4FCDA4063E5655BCA257968000C6223.
- 6. Baxter J, Grey M, Hayes A, editors. Families in regional, rural and remote Australia: Factsheet 2011 [Internet]: Australian Institute of Family Studies 2011.
- 7. Begg S, Vos T, Goss J, Barker B, Stevenson C, Stanley L, et al. The burden of disease and injury in Australia. Canberra: AIHW, 2007 PHE 82.
- 8. Standing Council on Health. National Strategic Framework for Rural and Remote Health. [Internet] 2012 [cited 2013 August 19]; Available from: http://www.ruralhealthaustralia.gov.au/internet/rha/ publishing.nsf/Content/NSFRRH-homepage.
- 9. Australian Bureau of Statistics. 3235.0 Population by Age and Sex, Regions of Australia, 2011 Canberra: ABS, 2011.
- 10. Alsharif A, Kruger E, Tennant M. Parenting responsibility expectations of senior Australian dental students: do the next generations' family responsibilities impact workforce planning? Journal of dental education. 2012;76(10):1384-8. Epub 2012/10/16.
- 11. Dunbabin J, Levitt L. Rural origin and rural medical exposure: their impact on the rural and remote medical workforce in Australia Rural and remote health. 2003;3(1):212.
- 12. Humphreys J, Wakerman J, Kuipers P, Wells R, Russell D, Siegloff S, et al. Improving workforce retention: developing an integrated logic model to maximise sustainability of small rural & remote health care services. Canberra: Australian Primary Health Care Research Institute, 2009.
- 13. Manusov EG, Livingston H, Stine C, Van Durme D. Toward a common framework for rural background. Family medicine. 2010;42(10):732-5. Epub 2010/11/10.
- 14. Hsueh W, Wilkinson T, Bills J. What evidence-based undergraduate interventions promote rural health? The New Zealand medical journal. 2004;117(1204):U1117. Epub 2004/10/27.
- 15. Henry JA, Edwards BJ, Crotty B. Why do medical graduates choose rural careers? Rural and remote health. 2009;9(1):1083. Epub 2009/03/05.
- 16. Fisher KA, Fraser JD. Rural health career pathways: research themes in recruitment and retention. Australian health review : a publication of the Australian Hospital Association. 2010;34(3):292-6. Epub 2010/08/28.
- 17. Bell E. Creating 'the rural pathway': Australia's University departments of rural health and Rural Clinical Schools. International Journal of Child Health & Human Development. 2011;4(1):135-44.
- 18. Jones D, Lyle D, Holland B, Shelton S. Re-engineering of the Health Career Pipeline for Workforce Development and Healthy Communities in Remote Australia. Broken Hill University Department of Rural Health: University of Sydney; 2013.

- 19. Ramsay PG, Coombs JB, Hunt DD, Marshall SG, Wenrich MD. From concept to culture: the WWAMI program at the University of Washington School of Medicine. Academic medicine : journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges. 2001;76(8):765-75.
- 20. Grobler L, Marais BJ, Mabunda SA, Marindi PN, Reuter H, Volmink J. Interventions for increasing the proportion of health professionals practising in rural and other underserved areas. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. 2009(1).
- 21. Dolea C, Stormont L, Braichet JM. Evaluated strategies to increase attraction and retention of health workers in remote and rural areas. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2010;88(5):379-85. Epub 2010/05/13.
- 22. Johnson GE, Blinkhorn AS. Student opinions on a rural placement program in New South Wales, Australia. Rural and remote health. 2011;11(2):1703. Epub 2011/05/26.
- 23. Kruger E, Jacobs A, Tennant M. Sustaining oral health services in remote and indigenous communities: a review of 10 years experience in Western Australia. International dental journal. 2010;60(2):129-34. Epub 2010/05/19.
- 24. Kruger E, Tennant M. Short-stay rural and remote placements in dental education, an effective model for rural exposure: a review of eight-year experience in Western Australia. The Australian journal of rural health. 2010;18(4):148-52. Epub 2010/08/10.
- 25. Luzzi L, Spencer AJ. Job satisfaction of the oral health labour force in Australia. Australian dental journal. 2011;56(1):23-32. Epub 2011/02/22.
- 26. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Medical workforce 2011. [Internet] 2013 [cited 2013 August 21]; AIHW cat. no. HWL 49:[Available from: http://www.aihw.gov.au/publication-detail/?id=60129542627.
- 27. Kapadia RK, McGrath BM. Medical school strategies to increase recruitment of rural-oriented physicians: the Canadian experience. Canadian journal of rural medicine : the official journal of the Society of Rural Physicians of Canada = Journal canadien de la medecine rurale : le journal officiel de la Societe de medecine rurale du Canada. 2011;16(1):13-9.
- 28. Halaas GW, Brooks KD. A 21st century curriculum for a 40-year old rural medical education program: the rural physician associate program (RPAP) at the University of Minnesota. In: Bell E, Zimitat C, Merrick J, editors. Rural Medical Education: Practical Strategies. New York: Nova Science Publishers; 2011.
- 29. Rabinowitz HK, Diamond JJ, Markham FW, Santana AJ. Retention of Rural Family Physicians After 20-25 Years Outcomes of a Comprehensive Medical School Rural Progam. Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine : JABFM. 2013;26(1):24-7.
- 30. Bacon T, Baden D, Coccodrilli L. The National Area Health Education Centre program and primary care residency training. The Journal of rural health : official journal of the American Rural Health Association and the National Rural Health Care Association. 2000;16(3):288-94.
- 31. Barrett FA, Lipsky MS, Lutfiyya MN. The impact of rural training experiences on medical students: a critical review. Academic medicine : journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges. 2011;86(2):259-63. Epub 2010/12/21.
- 32. Walters L, Greenhill J, Richards J, Ward H, Campbell N, Ash J, et al. Outcomes of longitudinal integrated clinical placements for students, clinicians and society. Medical education. 2012;46(11):1028-41. Epub 2012/10/20.
- 33. Rabinowitz HK, Diamond JJ, Markham FW, Wortman JR. Medical school programs to increase the rural physician supply: a systematic review and projected impact of widespread replication. Academic medicine : journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges. 2008;83(3):235-43. Epub 2008/03/05.

- 34. Puddey IB, Mercer A, Carr SE, Louden W. Potential influence of selection criteria on the demographic composition of students in an Australian medical school. BMC medical education. 2011;11:97. Epub 2011/11/25.
- 35. Emery A, Hurley S, Williams J, Pougnault S, Mercer A, Tennant M. A seven-year retrospective analysis of students entering medicine via a Rural Student Recruitment program in Western Australia. The Australian journal of rural health. 2009;17(6):316-20. Epub 2009/11/26.
- 36. Krahe LM, McColl AR, Pallant JF, Cunningham CE, Dewitt DE. A multi-university study of which factors medical students consider when deciding to attend a Rural Clinical School in Australia. Rural and remote health. 2010;10(3):1477. Epub 2010/09/11.
- 37. McLean RG, Pallant J, Cunningham C, DeWitt DE. A multi-university evaluation of the Rural Clinical School experience of Australian medical students. Rural and remote health. 2010;10(3):1492. Epub 2010/09/08.
- 38. Playford DE, Cheong E. Rural Undergraduate Support and Coordination, Rural Clinical School, and Rural Australian Medical Undergraduate Scholarship: rural undergraduate initiatives and subsequent rural medical workforce. Australian health review : a publication of the Australian Hospital Association. 2012;36(3):301-7. Epub 2012/09/01.
- 39. Smedts A, Lowe M. Efficiency of clinical training at the Northern Territory Clinical School: placement length and rate of return for internship. Medical Journal of Australia. 2008;189(3):166-8.
- 40. Eley D, Baker P, Chater B. The Rural Clinical School Tracking Project: more IS better--confirming factors that influence early career entry into the rural medical workforce. Medical teacher. 2009;31(10):e454-9. Epub 2009/11/03.
- 41. Smith T, Brown L, Cooper R. A multi-disciplinary model of rural allied health clinical-academic practice: a case study. Journal of allied health. 2009;38(4):236-41. Epub 2009/12/17.
- 42. Jones D, Grant-Thompson D, Bourne E, Lyle D. Investing in the future of rural and remote allied health and kids. 11th National Rural Health Conference; 13-16 March, 2011; Perth2011.
- 43. Moore M, Bolte K, Bennett P. Innovative training for rural medical students. The clinical teacher. 2012;9(4):238-42. Epub 2012/07/13.
- 44. Mills J, Francis K, Bonner A. Mentoring, clinical supervision and preceptoring: clarifying the conceptual definitions for Australian rural nurses. A review of the literature. Rural and remote health. 2005;5(3):410.
- 45. Stagg P, Prideaux D, Greenhill J, Sweet L. Are medical students influenced by preceptors in making career choices, and if so how? A systematic review. Rural and remote health. 2012;12:1832. Epub 2012/01/31.
- 46. Barnighausen T, Bloom DE. Financial incentives for return of service in underserved areas: a systematic review. BMC health services research. 2009;9:86. Epub 2009/06/02.
- 47. Wranik D, Durier-Copp M. Framework for the design of physician remuneration methods in primary health care. Social work in public health. 2011;26(3):231-59. Epub 2011/05/03.
- 48. Viscomi M, Larkins S, Gupta TS. Recruitment and retention of general practitioners in rural Canada and Australia: a review of the literature. Canadian journal of rural medicine : the official journal of the Society of Rural Physicians of Canada = Journal canadien de la medecine rurale : le journal officiel de la Societe de medecine rurale du Canada. 2013;18(1):13-23. Epub 2012/12/25.
- 49. Hall LM. Career planning and development needs of rural and remote nurses. Journal of Research in Nursing. 2008;13(3):207-17.
- 50. Hemphill E, Kulik CT. Recruitment ad analysis offers new opportunities to attract GPs to shortstaffed practices. Health marketing quarterly. 2013;30(2):144-61. Epub 2013/05/24.

- 51. Hemphill E, Kulik CT. Segmenting a general practitioner market to improve recruitment outcomes. Australian health review : a publication of the Australian Hospital Association. 2011;35(2):117-23. Epub 2011/05/27.
- 52. Senate Community Affairs References Committee Secretariat. The factors affecting the supply of health services and medical professionals in rural areas. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia, 2012.
- 53. Han GS. International medical graduates in Australian news: a media narrative analysis. Journal of health organization and management. 2010;24(3):237-57. Epub 2010/08/12.
- 54. Allan J, Ball P. Developing a competitive advantage: Considerations from Australia for the recruitment and retention of rural and remote primary health workers. Australian journal of primary health. 2008;14(1):106-12.
- 55. Zurn P, Vujicic M, Lemière C, Juquois M, Stormont L, Campbell J, et al. A technical framework for costing health workforce retention schemes in remote and rural areas Human resources for health. 2011;9(1):8.
- 56. Recruitment success puts Mount Isa on the radar. Nursing Review (1326-0472). 2008:7-.
- 57. Manahan-Roberge C, Lavoie JG. Who stays in rural practice?: An international review of the literature on factors influencing rural nurse retention. Online Journal of Rural Nursing & Health Care. 2008;8(2):42-53.
- 58. Buykx P, Humphreys J, Wakerman J, Pashen D. Systematic review of effective retention incentives for health workers in rural and remote areas: towards evidence-based policy. The Australian journal of rural health. 2010;18(3):102-9. Epub 2010/06/29.
- 59. Wilson NW, Couper ID, De Vries E, Reid S, Fish T, Marais BJ. A critical review of interventions to redress the inequitable distribution of healthcare professionals to rural and remote areas. Rural and remote health. 2009;9(2):1060. Epub 2009/06/18.
- 60. Curran V, Rourke L, Snow P. A framework for enhancing continuing medical education for rural physicians: a summary of the literature. Medical teacher. 2010;32(11):e501-8.
- 61. Glazebrook RM, Harrison SL. Obstacles and solutions to maintenance of advanced procedural skills for rural and remote medical practitioners in Australia. Rural and remote health. 2006;6(4):502. Epub 2006/11/17.
- 62. McLean R. Continuing professional development for rural physicians: an oxymoron or just nonexistent? Internal medicine journal. 2006;36(10):661-4. Epub 2006/09/09.
- 63. Cox K, Mahone I, Merwin E. Improving the quality of rural nursing care. Annual review of nursing research. 2008;26:175-94. Epub 2008/08/20.
- 64. Williams MA. Rural Professional Isolation: An Integrative Review. Online Journal of Rural Nursing & Health Care. 2012;12(2):3-10.
- 65. Gregory R, Green R, McLaren S. Key influences on rural health and welfare service delivery: lessons from the literature. Rural Social Work & Community Practice. 2008;13(2):33-42.
- 66. Little F, Brown L, Grotowski M, Harris D. Nourishing networks: an interprofessional learning model and its application to the Australian rural health workforce. Rural and remote health. 2012;12:2022. Epub 2012/11/06.
- 67. Place J, MacLeod M, John N, Adamack M, Lindsey AE. "Finding my own time": examining the spatially produced experiences of rural RNs in the rural nursing certificate program. Nurse education today. 2012;32(5):581-7. Epub 2011/08/19.
- 68. Humphreys J, Wakerman J, Wells R, Kuipers P, Jones J, Entwistle P, et al. Improving primary health care workforce retention in small rural and remote communities: how important is ongoing education and training? Canberra: Australian Primary Health Care Research Institute, 2007.

- 69. Gagnon MP, Pollender H, Trepanier A, Duplaa E, Ly BA. Supporting health professionals through information and communication technologies: a systematic review of the effects of information and communication technologies on recruitment and retention. Telemedicine journal and e-health : the official journal of the American Telemedicine Association. 2011;17(4):269-74. Epub 2011/04/12.
- 70. Hudson JN, Weston KM, Farmer EA. Engaging rural preceptors in new longitudinal community clerkships during workforce shortage: a qualitative study. BMC family practice. 2011;12:103. Epub 2011/09/29.
- 71. Barnett S, Jones SC, Bennett S, Iverson D, Bonney A. General practice training and virtual communities of practice a review of the literature. BMC family practice. 2012;13:87. Epub 2012/08/22.
- 72. Walker JH, Dewitt DE, Pallant JF, Cunningham CE. Rural origin plus a Rural Clinical School placement is a significant predictor of medical students' intentions to practice rurally: a multi-university study. Rural and remote health. 2012;12:1908. Epub 2012/01/14.
- 73. Hoggan B, Laven G, Newbury JW, Laurence C, Ryan V, Baillie S, et al. Rural student entry into a medical course: a South Australian rural high school perspective. Rural and remote health. 2009;9(4):1223. Epub 2009/11/17.
- 74. Lee YH, Barnard A, Owen C. Initial evaluation of rural programs at the Australian National University: understanding the effects of rural programs on intentions for rural and remote medical practice. Rural and remote health. 2011;11(2):1602. Epub 2011/05/17.
- 75. Hawthorne L, Hamilton J. International medical students and migration: the missing dimension in Australian workforce planning? The Medical journal of Australia. 2010;193(5):262-5. Epub 2010/09/08.
- 76. Eley D, Young L, Przybeck TR. Exploring the temperament and character traits of rural and urban doctors. The Journal of rural health : official journal of the American Rural Health Association and the National Rural Health Care Association. 2009;25(1):43-9. Epub 2009/01/27.
- 77. Jones MP, Eley D, Lampe L, Coulston CM, Malhli GS, Wilson I, et al. Role of personality in medical students' initial intention to become rural doctors. The Australian journal of rural health. 2013;21(2):80-9. Epub 2013/04/17.
- 79. Keane S, Lincoln M, Rolfe M, Smith T. Retention of the rural allied health workforce in New South Wales: a comparison of public and private practitioners. BMC health services research. 2013;13:32. Epub 2013/01/29.
- 80. Durey A. Settling In: Overseas Trained GPs and Their Spouses in Rural Western Australia Rural Society. 2005;15(1):38-54.
- 81. Mason R. Providing social care services in rural Australia: a review. Rural Social Work & Community Practice. 2006;11:40-51.
- 82. Allan J, Ball P, Alston M. 'You have to face your mistakes in the street': the contextual keys that shape health service access and health workers' experiences in rural areas. Rural and remote health. 2008;8(1):835. Epub 2008/02/08.
- 83. Strasser RP. Community engagement: a key to successful rural clinical education. Rural and remote health. 2010;10(3):1543. Epub 2010/09/08.
- 84. Jones D, Grant-Thomson D, Bourne E, Lyle D. Investing in the future of rural and remote allied health and kids. Rural Health Alliance Conference; March 2011; Perth2011.
- 85. Bell E. Rural medical education: Practical strategies. Zimitat C, Merrick J, editors. New York: Nova Science Publishers; 2011.

- 86. Harding C, Pilotto L. Rural student doctors top city colleagues: representation of a Rural Clinical School in the rural press. The Australian journal of rural health. 2010;18(4):143-7. Epub 2010/08/10.
- 87. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Nursing and midwifery workforce 2011. [Internet] Canberra: Australian Government; 2012 [cited 2013 Aug 19]; AIHW Cat. no. HWL 48:[
- 88. Manahan-Roberge C. Who stays in rural nursing practice? An international review of the literature on factors influencing rural nurse retention. Online Journal of Rural Nursing & Health Care. 2009;9(1):82-93.
- 89. Playford D, Wheatland B, Larson A. Does teaching an entire nursing degree rurally have more workforce impact than rural placements? Contemporary nurse. 2010;35(1):68-76. Epub 2010/07/20.
- 90. Killam LA, Carter LM. Challenges to the student nurse on clinical placement in the rural setting: a review of the literature. Rural and remote health. 2010;10(3):1523. Epub 2010/08/19.
- 91. Schofield D, Keane S, Fletcher S, Shrestha R, Percival R. Loss of income and levels of scholarship support for students on rural clinical placements: a survey of medical, nursing and allied health students. The Australian journal of rural health. 2009;17(3):134-40. Epub 2009/05/28.
- 92. Jackman D, Myrick F, Yonge O. Putting the (R) ural in preceptorship. Nursing research and practice. 2012;2012:528580. Epub 2012/06/14.
- 93. Dywili S, Bonner A, O'Brien L. Why do nurses migrate? a review of recent literature. Journal of nursing management. 2013;21(3):511-20. Epub 2011/11/02.
- 94. Francis K, Chapman Y, Doolan G, Sellick K, Barnett T. Using overseas registered nurses to fill employment gaps in rural health services: quick fix or sustainable strategy? The Australian journal of rural health. 2008;16(3):164-9. Epub 2008/05/13.
- 95. Voit K, Carson DB. Retaining older experienced nurses in the Northern Territory of Australia: a qualitative study exploring opportunities for post-retirement contributions. Rural and remote health. 2012;12(2):1881. Epub 2012/04/20.
- 96. Aylward M, Gaudine A, Bennett L. Nurse Recruitment and Retention in Rural Newfoundland and Labrador Communities: The Experiences of Healthcare Managers. Online Journal of Rural Nursing & Health Care. 2011;11(1):54-69.
- 97. Trepanier A, Gagnon MP, Mbemba GI, Cote J, Pare G, Fortin JP, et al. Factors associated with intended and effective settlement of nursing students and newly graduated nurses in a rural setting after graduation: a mixed-methods review. International journal of nursing studies. 2013;50(3):314-25. Epub 2012/09/27.
- 98. Mills J, Francis K, Bonner A. Getting to know a stranger--rural nurses' experiences of mentoring: a grounded theory. International journal of nursing studies. 2008;45(4):599-607. Epub 2007/02/07.
- 99. Mills J, Francis K, Bonner A. Walking with another: rural nurses' experiences of mentoring. Journal of Research in Nursing. 2008;13(1):23-35.
- 100. Latham H, Hamilton M, Manners J, Anderson J. An innovative model improving success at university for regional Australians suffering educational and social disadvantage. Rural and remote health. 2009;9(1):1128. Epub 2009/03/31.
- 101. Medves JM, Davies BL. Sustaining rural maternity care--don't forget the RNs. Canadian journal of rural medicine : the official journal of the Society of Rural Physicians of Canada = Journal canadien de la medecine rurale : le journal officiel de la Societe de medecine rurale du Canada. 2005;10(1):29-35. Epub 2005/01/20.
- 102. Bennett P, Barlow V, Brown J, Jones D. What do graduate registered nurses want from jobs in rural/remote Australian communities? Journal of nursing management. 2012;20(4):485-90. Epub 2012/05/18.
- 103. Ostini F, Bonner A. Australian new graduate experiences during their transition program in a rural/ regional acute care setting. Contemporary nurse. 2012;41(2):242-52. Epub 2012/07/18.

- 104. Lenthall S, Wakerman J, Opie T, Dollard M, Dunn S, Knight S, et al. What stresses remote area nurses? Current knowledge and future action. The Australian journal of rural health. 2009;17(4):208-13. Epub 2009/08/12.
- 105. Opie T, Dollard M, Lenthall S, Wakerman J, Dunn S, Knight S, et al. Levels of occupational stress in the remote area nursing workforce. The Australian journal of rural health. 2010;18(6):235-41. Epub 2010/12/01.
- 106. Fragar LJ, Depczynski JC. Beyond 50. Challenges at work for older nurses and allied health workers in rural Australia: a thematic analysis of focus group discussions. BMC health services research. 2011;11:42. Epub 2011/02/23.
- 107. Lauder W, Sharkey S, Reel S. The development of family health nurses and family nurse practitioners in remote and rural Australia. Australian family physician. 2003;32(9):750-2. Epub 2003/10/04.
- 108. Bagg J. Rural nurse practitioners in South Australia: recognition for registered nurses already fulfilling the role. The Australian journal of rural health. 2004;12(1):3-5. Epub 2004/01/16.
- 109. Haines HM, Critchley J. Developing the nurse practitioner role in a rural Australian hospital -- a Delphi study of practice opportunities, barriers and enablers. Australian Journal of Advanced Nursing. 2009;27(1):30-6.
- 110. Hoodless M, Bourke L. Expanding the scope of practice for enrolled nurses working in an Australian rural health service implications for job satisfaction. Nurse education today. 2009;29(4):432-8. Epub 2008/10/17.
- 111. Elsom S, Happell B, Manias E. Australian mental health nurses' attitudes to role expansion. Perspectives in psychiatric care. 2009;45(2):100-7. Epub 2009/04/16.
- 112. McCullough KM, Williams AM, Lenthall S. Voices from the bush: remote area nurses prioritise hazards that contribute to violence in their workplace. Rural and remote health. 2012;12:1972. Epub 2012/05/09.
- 113. Misener RM, MacLeod MLP, Banks K, Morton AM, Vogt C, Bentham D. "There's rural, and then there's rural": advice from nurses providing primary healthcare in northern remote communities. Nurs Leadersh. 2008;21(3):54-63.
- 114. Kelly J. Decolonizing approaches to nursing practice with Aboriginal women. 2013.
- 115. Humphreys J, Chisholm M, Russell D. Rural allied health workforce retention in Victoria: Modelling the benefits of increased length of stay and reduced staff turnover. Melbourne: Victorian Department of Health, 2010.
- 116. Campbell N, McAllister L, Eley D. The influence of motivation in recruitment and retention of rural and remote allied health professionals: a literature review. Rural and remote health. 2012;12:1900. Epub 2012/08/01.
- 117. Chisholm M, Russell D, Humphreys J. Measuring rural allied health workforce turnover and retention: what are the patterns, determinants and costs? The Australian journal of rural health. 2011;19(2):81-8. Epub 2011/03/29.
- 118. Charles G, Bainbridge L, Copeman-Stewart K, Kassam R, Tiffin S. Impact of an interprofessional rural health care practice education experience on students and communities. Journal of allied health. 2008;37(3):127-31. Epub 2008/10/14.
- 119. Dalton LM, Routley GK, Peek KJ. Rural placements in Tasmania: do experiential placements and background influence undergraduate health science student's attitudes toward rural practice? Rural and remote health. 2008;8(3):962. Epub 2008/09/05.
- 120. Whitford D, Smith T, Newbury J. The South Australian Allied Health Workforce survey: helping to fill the evidence gap in primary health workforce planning. Australian journal of primary health. 2012;18(3):234-41. Epub 2012/10/17.

- 121. Schofield D, Fuller J, Wagner S, Friis L, Tyrell B. Multi-disciplinary management of complex care. The Australian journal of rural health. 2009;17(1):45-8. Epub 2009/01/24.
- 122. Smith JD, White C, Roufeil L, Veitch C, Pont L, Patel B, et al. A national study into the rural and remote pharmacist workforce. Rural and remote health. 2013;13(2):2214. Epub 2013/05/21.
- 123. Fleming CA, Spark MJ. Factors influencing the selection of rural practice locations for early career pharmacists in Victoria. The Australian journal of rural health. 2011;19(6):290-7. Epub 2011/11/22.
- 124. Brockwell D, Wielandt T, Clark M. Four years after graduation: occupational therapists' work destinations and perceptions of preparedness for practice. The Australian journal of rural health. 2009;17(2):71-6. Epub 2009/04/02.
- 125. McAuliffe T, Barnett F. Factors influencing occupational therapy students' perceptions of rural and remote practice. Rural and remote health. 2009;9(1):1078. Epub 2009/04/02.
- 126. McAuliffe T, Barnett F. Perceptions towards rural and remote practice: a study of final year occupational therapy students studying in a regional university in Australia. Australian occupational therapy journal. 2010;57(5):293-300. Epub 2010/09/28.
- 127. Wielandt PM, Taylor E. Understanding rural practice: implications for occupational therapy education in Canada. Rural and remote health. 2010;10(3):1488. Epub 2010/09/23.
- 128. Pereira RB. Learning and being a first-time student supervisor: challenges and triumphs. The Australian journal of rural health. 2008;16(4):247-8. Epub 2008/07/26.
- 129. Schofield D, Fletcher S, Fuller J, Birden H, Page S. Where do students in the health professions want to work? Human resources for health. 2009;7(1):74. Epub 2009/08/19.
- 130. Keane S, Smith T, Lincoln M, Fisher K. Survey of the rural allied health workforce in New South Wales to inform recruitment and retention. The Australian journal of rural health. 2011;19(1):38-44. Epub 2011/01/27.
- 131. Le Q, Kilpatrick S. Vietnamese-born health professionals: negotiating work and life in rural Australia. Rural and remote health. 2008;8(4):1062. Epub 2009/02/03.
- 132. Dywili S, Bonner A, Anderson J, L OB. Experience of overseas-trained health professionals in rural and remote areas of destination countries: a literature review. The Australian journal of rural health. 2012;20(4):175-84. Epub 2012/07/26.
- 133. Peterson GM, Fitzmaurice KD, Rasiah RL, Kruup H. Marketing of rural and remote pharmacy practice via the digital medium. Journal of clinical pharmacy and therapeutics. 2010;35(4):409-14. Epub 2010/09/14.
- 134. Roots RK, Li LC. Recruitment and retention of occupational therapists and physiotherapists in rural regions: a meta-synthesis. BMC health services research. 2013;13:59. Epub 2013/02/14.
- 135. O'Toole K, Schoo A, Hernan A. Why did they leave and what can they tell us? Allied health professionals leaving rural settings. Australian health review : a publication of the Australian Hospital Association. 2010;34(1):66-72. Epub 2010/03/26.
- 136. Brown L, Williams L, Capra S. Going rural but not staying long: Recruitment and retention issues for the rural dietetic workforce in Australia. Nutrition & Dietetics. 2010;67(4):294-302.
- O'Toole K, Schoo A, Stagnitti K, Cuss K. Rethinking policies for the retention of allied health professionals in rural areas: a social relations approach. Health policy (Amsterdam, Netherlands). 2008;87(3):326-32. Epub 2008/03/14.
- 138. O'Toole K, Schoo AM. Retention policies for allied health professionals in rural areas: a survey of private practitioners. Rural and remote health. 2010;10(2):1331. Epub 2010/05/07.
- 139. Brown LJ, Mitchell LJ, Williams LT, Macdonald-Wicks L, Capra S. Private practice in rural areas: an untapped opportunity for dietitians. The Australian journal of rural health. 2011;19(4):191-6. Epub 2011/07/21.

- 140. O'Brien R, Byrne N, Mitchell R, Ferguson A. Rural speech-language pathologists' perceptions of working with allied health assistants. International journal of speech-language pathology. 2013. Epub 2013/02/09.
- 141. Skillman SM, Doescher MP, Mouradian WE, Brunson DK. The challenge to delivering oral health services in rural America. Journal of public health dentistry. 2010;70 Suppl 1:S49-57. Epub 2010/09/02.
- 142. Freeman R, Lush C, Macgillveray S, Themessl-Huber M, Richards D. Dental therapists/hygienists working in remote-rural primary care: a structured review of effectiveness, efficiency, sustainability, acceptability and affordability. International dental journal. 2013;63(2):103-12. Epub 2013/04/05.
- 143. Gagnon MP, Pare G, Pollender H, Duplantie J, Cote J, Fortin JP, et al. Supporting work practices through telehealth: impact on nurses in peripheral regions. BMC health services research. 2011;11:27. Epub 2011/02/08.
- 144. Minisini M, Sheppard L, Jones A. Could self-efficacy relate to workforce issues for rural physiotherapists with a specialist paediatric caseload? A literature review. Internet Journal of Allied Health Sciences & Practice. 2011;9(1):10p.
- 145. Keane S, Lincoln M, Smith T. Retention of allied health professionals in rural New South Wales: a thematic analysis of focus group discussions. BMC health services research. 2012;12:175. Epub 2012/06/26.
- 146. Manahan CM, Hardy CL, MacLeod ML. Personal characteristics and experiences of long-term allied health professionals in rural and northern British Columbia. Rural and remote health. 2009;9(4):1238. Epub 2009/10/22.
- 147. Department of Health and Ageing. Final Report of National Advisory Council on Dental Health. 2012.
- 148. House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health and Ageing. Lost in the Labyrinth. Canberra: 2012.
- 149. Margolis SA. Is Fly in/Fly out (FIFO) a viable interim solution to address remote medical workforce shortages? Rural and remote health. 2012;12:2261. Epub 2012/10/11.
- 150. Wakerman J, Curry R, McEldowney R. Fly in/fly out health services: the panacea or the problem? . Rural and remote health. 2012;12(2):2268.
- 151. Hart B, Morris J, Collins A, McMullen P, Stanis K. Fly-in/Fly-out nursing: is it for us? New graduate nurses' perspectives. Rural and remote health. 2013;13:2456. Epub 2013/05/03.
- 152. O'Connor TM, Hooker RS. Extending rural and remote medicine with a new type of health worker: physician assistants. The Australian journal of rural health. 2007;15(6):346-51. Epub 2007/11/01.
- 153. Henry LR, Hooker RS, Yates KL. The role of physician assistants in rural health care: a systematic review of the literature. The Journal of rural health : official journal of the American Rural Health Association and the National Rural Health Care Association. 2011;27(2):220-9. Epub 2011/04/05.
- 154. Kurti L, Rudland S, Wilkinson R, Dewitt D, Zhang C. Physician's assistants: a workforce solution for Australia? Australian journal of primary health. 2011;17(1):23-8. Epub 2011/05/28.
- 155. West R, West L, West K, Usher K. Tjirtamai--'to care for': a nursing education model designed to increase the number of Aboriginal nurses in a rural and remote Queensland community. Contemporary nurse. 2010;37(1):39-48. Epub 2011/05/20.
- 156. Government of Western Australia Department of Health. Aboriginal Health Worker. [Internet] 2013 [cited 2013 August 19]; Available from: http://www.aboriginal.health.wa.gov.au/employment/ahw. cfm.
- 157. Mitchell M, Hussey L. The Aboriginal health worker. The Medical journal of Australia. 2006;184(10):529-30.



PO Box 433 Nedlands Western Australia 6909 • Level 2, 10 Stirling Highway Nedlands Western Australia 6009 T +61 8 6389 4500 • F +61 8 6389 4501 • E info@ruralhealthwest.com.au • W www.ruralhealthwest.com.au